

# Legal and policy trends

Impacting people living with HIV and key populations in Asia and the Pacific 2014–2019



Copyright © 2021  
Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS)

All rights reserved.

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of UNAIDS or UNDP concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. UNAIDS and UNDP do not warrant that the information published in this publication is complete and correct and shall not be liable for any damages incurred as a result of its use.

UNAIDS/JC3000

**Legal and policy trends impacting  
people living with HIV and key  
populations in Asia and the Pacific  
2014–2019**

# Contents

---

<b>2</b>	<b>Contents</b>
<b>4</b>	<b>Foreword</b>
<b>6</b>	<b>Introduction</b>
<b>6</b>	An enabling legal environment for ending AIDS by 2030
<b>7</b>	Key populations at the frontline of HIV epidemics in Asia and the Pacific
<b>9</b>	<b>Key developments in the legal environment for HIV responses</b>
<b>9</b>	Comprehensive human rights-based HIV laws
<b>9</b>	India's first comprehensive national HIV law
<b>10</b>	The Philippines revises its national HIV law
<b>11</b>	Advocacy for comprehensive rights-based HIV laws in Myanmar and Pakistan
<b>11</b>	Enabling legal environments for HIV testing
<b>12</b>	Mandatory HIV testing
<b>13</b>	Independent access to HIV testing for young people
<b>15</b>	Enabling legal environments for pre-exposure prophylaxis
<b>15</b>	Laws affecting people living with HIV
<b>15</b>	Criminalization of HIV transmission
<b>17</b>	HIV-related travel restrictions
<b>18</b>	Laws affecting gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people
<b>18</b>	Legal status of consensual same-sex sexual conduct
<b>22</b>	Criminalization of gender expression
<b>23</b>	Legal recognition and protection of transgender people
<b>25</b>	Laws affecting sex workers
<b>26</b>	China ends compulsory detention of sex workers
<b>26</b>	Australia reforms sex work laws
<b>28</b>	Indian sex workers fear punitive law enforcement
<b>28</b>	Indonesia's campaign to close down all red-light areas
<b>29</b>	Republic of Korea's police crackdown on sex workers
<b>29</b>	Mounting calls for reform of sex work laws in Fiji and Papua New Guinea

<b>30</b>	Laws affecting people who use drugs
<b>31</b>	Crackdown on drugs escalates in Bangladesh, Cambodia, Philippines and Sri Lanka
<b>32</b>	Compulsory centres for people who use drugs
<b>34</b>	Harm reduction programmes for people who use drugs
<b>36</b>	Viet Nam invests in expanded national harm reduction programme
<b>36</b>	Nepal's national opioid-substitution therapy programme
<b>37</b>	Myanmar's new National Drug Control Policy recognizes harm reduction
<b>37</b>	Thailand makes first steps towards drug law reform
<b>37</b>	Laws affecting people deprived of liberty
<b>38</b>	Availability of antiretroviral therapy in prisons
<b>38</b>	Availability of condoms in prisons
<b>38</b>	Opioid-substitution therapy in prisons
<b>39</b>	Needle and syringe programmes in prisons
<b>40</b>	<b>Conclusion</b>
<b>40</b>	Enabling legal environments and the Fast-Track to end AIDS in Asia and the Pacific by 2030
<b>41</b>	Legal environments and the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific Regional Framework for Action to End AIDS by 2030
<b>42</b>	<b>Annexes</b>
<b>43</b>	<a href="#">Annex 1</a> . Findings of review of laws in Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific Member States
<b>57</b>	<a href="#">Annex 2</a> . Legal commitments of the 2016 United Nations High-level Meeting on HIV and AIDS
<b>57</b>	Political declaration on HIV and AIDS: on the Fast-Track to accelerating the fight against HIV and to ending the AIDS epidemic by 2030
<b>57</b>	Promoting laws, policies and practices to enable access to services and end HIV-related stigma and discrimination
<b>59</b>	<a href="#">Annex 3</a> . Outcome statement of the Asia-Pacific Regional Expert Group Meeting on Reviewing Implementation of Commitments from the Asia-Pacific Intergovernmental Meeting on HIV AIDS Beyond 2015, 27 November 2018
<b>60</b>	<a href="#">Annex 4</a> . Expert general meeting on HIV/AIDS: civil society recommendations
<b>62</b>	<b>References</b>

# Foreword

---

In 2015, 193 United Nations Member States agreed on the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. This included a goal of ending the AIDS epidemic by 2030 and leaving no one behind through a multisectoral, rights-based, people-centred approach that addresses the determinants of health.

Despite these commitments, laws and policies that perpetuate stigma, discrimination, violence and other rights violations remain significant barriers. This report describes the legal and policy developments from 2014 to 2019 in the Asia and Pacific region. Legal and policy obstacles continue to undermine an effective HIV response among vulnerable populations, limiting access to prevention, testing, treatment and care services.

People living with HIV in Asia and the Pacific continue to face stigma and discrimination often embedded in laws and policies. The overly broad application of criminal law to HIV non-disclosure, exposure and transmission raises both serious human rights and public health concerns. Five countries in the region still impose HIV-related travel restrictions on people living with HIV. In at least 11 other countries, HIV tests are mandatory for some entry, residence and travel permits. At least 14 countries require compulsory HIV testing for some groups. This does not include testing for blood and human tissue donation.

In a positive development, the introduction of comprehensive HIV legislation in India and the Philippines are standout achievements. In both cases, success came out of meaningful engagement with stigmatized and marginalized populations that play a key role in an effective HIV response. Governments in the region have also shown interest in replicating these successes.

India's Supreme Court decision that decriminalized same-sex relations in 2018 was a landmark decision for the region and globally. The Court ruled that criminalization of any consensual sexual relationship between two adults violates constitutional rights to equality, freedom of expression, and privacy. In many other countries, however, the legal environment for gay men and other men who have sex with men remains hostile and, in some cases, has deteriorated over the past few years. Criminalization of consensual same-sex sexual conduct between men impedes HIV responses by deterring access to HIV testing and treatment services.

Legal recognition of transgender people is vital to combat stigma and ensure people can enjoy equal access to health services. In Pakistan, transgender people saw the Transgender Persons Act enacted in 2018. Transgender people may now express their gender according to their gender identity; that choice is reflected in their legal identity. Other countries have less supportive legal and policy frameworks. In some cases,

criminal laws are broadly applied, and penalties are imposed on transgender people for expressing their gender identity through dress or appearance.

Sex work in most countries in the region remains prohibited. In some countries, however, sex work is quasi-legal and subject to official oversight through licensing, registration with the police or local health authorities, or other types of regulation. In New Zealand and parts of Australia, sex work is decriminalized. In Australia, sex work was decriminalized in Australia's Northern Territory following the Sex Industry Act 2019. In 2019 China abolished highly punitive compulsory detention for sex workers. In some countries, such as Fiji, Myanmar and Papua New Guinea, there are mounting calls for reform. Other countries, on the other hand, have seen regression to punitive laws and law enforcement practices, forcing sex workers to go underground and increasing the risk of HIV transmission.

There has been a resurgence of harsh laws and policies for drug control in some Asian countries. Governments continue to apply criminal punishments rather than public health approaches. In many cases, corporal punishment is used as a penalty for drug use, and the death penalty is in place for drug offences in at least 14 countries in Asia. Approaches also include the use of punitive laws against people who use drugs, impeding the implementation of effective prevention measures such as needle and syringe programmes and opioid substitution therapy. All countries in the region impose criminal or administrative penalties for possession of drugs for personal use. Some countries are making exceptions, such as the decriminalization of cannabis and kratom for medical use in Thailand, and for cannabis use in some parts of Australia. Detention for people who use drugs ostensibly for "treatment and rehabilitation" remains a common intervention in Asian countries, despite the lack of evidence backing abstinence-based programmes.

The trend towards a harsher, more punitive environment in the region around key population groups at higher risk of HIV has in some countries culminated in wide-scale use of extrajudicial measures. This includes the resort to extrajudicial and summary execution of people alleged to be involved in drugs and the impunity for security forces involved. Unfortunately, this has all too often been accompanied by official endorsement of such extrajudicial measures.

We hope this report will give the reader a better understanding of laws and policies that hinder an effective HIV response in Asia and the Pacific, and that the evidence will lead to the reform of harmful laws and policies, the structural barriers essential to ending AIDS by 2030.



**Mr. Eamonn Murphy**  
UNAIDS Regional Director  
for Asia and the Pacific



**Ms. Valerie Cliff**  
UNDP Deputy Assistant Administrator  
Deputy Regional Director for Asia & the Pacific  
Director, Bangkok Regional Hub

# Introduction

---

This report provides a summary of key developments in the legal environment for HIV responses in Asia and the Pacific. It is the product of a desk review conducted for UNAIDS and the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) in 2019. The report highlights key trends and developments in laws affecting people living with HIV and key populations in Asia and the Pacific over the five-year period 2014–2019. It updates the legal and policy review conducted in 2016 for UNAIDS, UNDP and the United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP) (1).

A database of laws of the 38 Member States of ESCAP was created as part of this review. The database identifies laws that are either punitive or enabling for people living with HIV and key populations in Asia and the Pacific. A summary of the findings is presented in Annex 1.

## **An enabling legal environment for ending AIDS by 2030**

Current global targets agreed by the United Nations aim to end the HIV epidemic as a public health threat by 2030. The UNAIDS 2016–2021 Strategy: On the Fast-Track to End AIDS calls for availability of effective and appropriate HIV and health services and commodities in an enabling social, legal and policy environment, and the meaningful engagement of key populations in the response (2).

The 2016 United Nations General Assembly High-level Meeting on Ending AIDS focused the world's attention on the importance of this Fast-Track approach to the HIV response. The meeting issued a political declaration that includes specific recommendations on removing legal and policy barriers to the HIV response. These recommendations are reproduced in Annex 2.

The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development was agreed by the United Nations General Assembly in 2015 and envisages a world of universal respect for human rights and human dignity, the rule of law, justice, equality and non-discrimination (3). In agreeing the 2030 Agenda, governments pledged that no one will be left behind. The 2030 Agenda states: "recognizing that the dignity of the human person is fundamental, we wish to see the goals and targets met for all nations and peoples and for all segments of society. And we will endeavour to reach the furthest behind" (3). Leadership from governments in removing legal and policy barriers to effective HIV responses among key populations is key to ensuring Member States are able to achieve the goals and targets of the 2030 Agenda.

At the regional level, the 2015 Asia-Pacific Intergovernmental Meeting on HIV and AIDS resulted in the Asia Pacific Regional Framework for Action on HIV and AIDS beyond 2015 (4). In 2018, a review of national progress in meeting the commitments

contained in this Regional Framework took place during the Asia-Pacific Regional Expert Group Meeting on Reviewing Implementation of Commitments from the Asia-Pacific Intergovernmental Meeting on HIV and AIDS Beyond 2015 (5).

## **Key populations at the frontline of HIV epidemics in Asia and the Pacific**

---

In this report, the term “key populations” is used to refer to gay men and other men who have sex with men, transgender people, sex workers and their clients, people who use drugs, and people deprived of liberty. These key populations are at higher risk of acquiring or transmitting HIV in most countries in Asia and the Pacific, and their engagement is critical to a successful HIV response. In some cases, a person at higher risk of HIV may belong to more than one key population, which can compound the person’s vulnerability to HIV.

---

Key populations are more likely to engage in HIV prevention efforts and access HIV services if legal environments protect against stigma, discrimination and violence rather than reinforce them. By contrast, punitive laws and policies that target HIV transmission, non-disclosure and exposure, consensual same-sex sexual conduct between adults, gender expression, sex work and drug use, and legal and policy frameworks and practices that fail to protect the rights of people living with HIV, women, girls and key populations, increase risk and act as major barriers to services for the people who need them most.

There is a large body of international evidence demonstrating that decriminalization and introduction of protective and enabling laws result in significant health benefits to key populations by reducing stigma and supporting improved access to health and HIV services (6–11). Supportive, non-discriminatory laws and policies also enable key populations to participate openly in planning and delivering HIV services, which ensures services are accessible and acceptable to their communities (12). Offering HIV services to key populations in ways that are consistent with good public health practices and grounded in a human rights-based approach results in improved uptake of services and marked reductions in the spread of HIV (13). Decriminalization also enables more accurate measurement of the size of key populations, allowing countries to better know their HIV epidemics and respond accordingly (14).

Enabling legal environments are necessary to ensure access to a comprehensive package of HIV treatment and prevention services, including condoms, harm reduction services (such as needle and syringe programmes and opioid-substitution therapy for people who use drugs), prevention of vertical (mother-to-child) HIV transmission services, and innovative approaches such as pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) and HIV self-testing. PrEP can reduce the risk of acquiring HIV through sexual transmission by more than 90% if used as directed, and HIV self-testing can significantly increase the number of people who find out their status, particularly among those least

reached by existing services (15, 16). Use of these new approaches has the potential to revolutionize HIV prevention across Asia and the Pacific (15). Enabling legal environments are also essential to encourage people at highest risk to be tested for HIV, and to ensure that people who test positive for HIV are able to access treatment without delay, can adhere to treatment regimens, and are not lost to care.

Enabling laws are required if the region is to remain on the Fast-Track to end AIDS by 2030 and to achieve the global 90–90–90 targets, whereby 90% of people living with HIV know their HIV status, 90% of people who know their HIV-positive status are accessing treatment, and 90% of people on treatment have suppressed viral loads. These targets are key to ending AIDS, because an undetectable viral load prevents both AIDS-related illness and onward transmission of HIV.

A significant recent development in the medical management of HIV has been the adoption of the treat-all approach. In 2015 new evidence confirmed that use of antiretroviral therapy soon after diagnosis of HIV results in better clinical outcomes compared with delayed treatment and also increases the preventive impact of treatment (17). The World Health Organization (WHO) published guidelines in 2016 recommending initiation of antiretroviral therapy for all people diagnosed with HIV, regardless of the state of their immune defences at that point (17). Since 2016 most countries in Asia and the Pacific have either changed or are in the process of changing their national HIV treatment policies to align with these new WHO recommendations (18).<sup>1</sup> Implementation of this important policy shift, however, is undermined by laws and law enforcement practices that deter people from attending for HIV testing and from remaining engaged with treatment services.

New medical responses to HIV, including the treat-all approach, PrEP and self-testing, require enabling legal environments to realize their full potential. It is in this context that a focus on improving the legal environment for HIV responses is critically important.

---

1 The following countries in Asia and the Pacific have adopted the 2016 WHO guidelines: Afghanistan, Bangladesh, China, India, Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia, Nepal, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Sri Lanka and Vanuatu. The process of adoption is ongoing in Kiribati, the Marshall Islands, Micronesia (Federated States of), Myanmar, Pakistan, Philippines, Tonga and Tuvalu.

# Key developments in the legal environment for HIV responses

---

## Comprehensive human rights-based HIV laws

UNAIDS and the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) recommend that states adopt human rights-based legal frameworks as the most effective approach to managing HIV responses (19). Laws that respect, protect and fulfil the human rights of people living with HIV and key populations are effective because they are empowering and affirm human dignity. They enable HIV prevention and treatment interventions to reach people from key populations who are often difficult to reach because, among other barriers, they are criminalized by laws relating to sex work, sexual conduct, gender identity or drug use.

A number of countries have responded by enacting comprehensive HIV legislation.<sup>2</sup> The national HIV laws passed in India and the Philippines are a standout achievement of the past five years. Both countries introduced comprehensive new HIV legislation confirming a human rights-based approach to managing their HIV epidemics. These laws address multiple aspects of the national HIV response in a single law, including legal frameworks for prevention, testing, treatment, discrimination, legal redress mechanisms, national leadership and coordination mechanisms. They provide useful models for other countries in the region. In both cases, these achievements occurred after extensive stakeholder consultations and community debates about the appropriate legal response to managing a public health challenge affecting some of the most stigmatized and marginalized populations of these countries.

## India's first comprehensive national HIV law

India's HIV and AIDS (Prevention and Control) Act 2017 commenced operation in 2018. This is India's first HIV-related national legislation that addresses the HIV response through the application of human rights principles. This act protects from discrimination, breach of confidentiality and non-consensual HIV testing. It also establishes formal mechanisms for inquiring into complaints and providing redress for people with grievances for discrimination and other unlawful conduct. The act provides protection to people living with HIV and people who live with them.

The act prohibits discrimination in employment, health care and education; insurance; use of any goods, accommodation, services or facilities; movement; the right to reside, purchase, rent or occupy any property; and the opportunity to stand for or hold

---

<sup>2</sup> It is important to note that not all proposed national AIDS bills are compliant with human rights. Some include mandatory testing for different groups, or criminalize HIV exposure, disclosure or transmission. The meaningful engagement of people living with HIV and key populations is an essential component to ensure a bill compliant with human rights.

public or private office. It prevents unfair treatment, isolation and segregation in a governmental or private establishment in whose care or custody a person may be. The act also prohibits propagation of hatred or violence towards people living with HIV.

Complaints of discrimination or other violations of the act may be made to an ombudsman's office to be established by each state government, which must deal with the complaint within 30 days. Detailed rules relating to the handling of complaints by health-care services and other establishments were issued in 2018.

Although this act represents a very important achievement in India's national HIV response, its enactment was long delayed. The process for drafting the Bill dated back to 2002. Furthermore, immense challenges remain in relation to implementation. For example, despite the prohibition of mandatory HIV testing, civil society organizations report that women are often pressured to undergo HIV testing before they can access health services, and it remains Indian Government policy to require HIV testing of military recruits (18). Implementation requires state governments to establish dedicated offices to handle complaints and for health-care services to designate complaints officers, and yet there are limited resources available at the state level for such initiatives.

## The Philippines revises its national HIV law

The Philippine HIV and AIDS Policy Act<sup>3</sup> enacted in 2018 updated the country's 1998 national law on HIV with strengthened protections for people living with HIV. The new law reconstitutes the Philippine National AIDS Council as the body responsible for the oversight of implementation of the national AIDS plan (20). The act addresses gaps in the law. It ensures protection of the basic human rights of people living with HIV, including affordable access to health services without fear of discrimination. Since stigma is also a product of misinformation, the law includes support for education and awareness. It also prohibits bullying and discrimination based on actual, perceived or suspected HIV status, while protecting against breach of confidentiality and non-consensual HIV testing.

New legal restrictions apply to the use of social media. It is unlawful to commit an act of bullying based on actual, perceived or suspected HIV status, including bullying on social media and other online portals. It is unlawful for a person whose work involves delivering HIV services to disclose a person's HIV status without that person's consent. It is unlawful for social media and other media to disclose the name, picture or any information that would reasonably identify a person living with HIV without that person's consent.

Treatment coverage in the Philippines remains low, with only 44% (37 51%) of people living with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in 2018 (21). Notably, the act embeds HIV in universal health care by tasking the Department of Health to develop a benefits package including HIV medication and diagnostics for inpatients and outpatients (22).

The act is an important milestone for the Philippine national HIV response, but many human rights issues affecting key populations continue to be neglected. Although there is supportive legislation relating to HIV testing and treatment, key populations in

---

3 The Implementing Rules and Regulations of Republic Act 11166 were adopted by the Philippine National AIDS Council on 12 July 2019.

the Philippines remain highly stigmatized, and Government responses to the rapidly expanding epidemics among gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people are proving inadequate to stem the rapid rise in new infections (23). The national crackdown on drug use and the drug trade, commonly known as the “war on drugs”, has resulted in thousands of extrajudicial killings. It has also had a devastating effect on the HIV response for people who use drugs and other key populations, rendering it difficult or impossible for them to access services (24). Section 12 of the Comprehensive Dangerous Drugs Act prevents the establishment of needle and syringe programmes by prohibiting the possession of needles and syringes. The Philippine Anti-illegal Drugs Strategy launched in 2018 emphasizes enforcement of criminal laws and compulsory drug treatment services but has no harm reduction component.

## Advocacy for comprehensive rights-based HIV laws in Myanmar and Pakistan

Other governments in Asia have shown interest in drafting new comprehensive HIV laws similar to those enacted in India and the Philippines. UNAIDS and UNDP have supported government partners and civil society stakeholders in Myanmar and Pakistan to engage in consultations on draft legal frameworks for their HIV responses.

In Myanmar, consultations were held concerning the development of a human rights-based national HIV law from 2014 to 2017, and a bill was drafted as a basis for consultations (25). In 2018 the Legal Affairs and Special Issues Assessment Commission was key in moving the draft HIV law process forward. In 2019, under the leadership of the Ministry of Health and Sports, several review meetings were convened to improve the draft law, which included the participation of relevant stakeholders.

In Pakistan, public health legislation is a matter for provincial governments. The Province of Sindh passed the Sindh HIV and AIDS Control, Treatment and Protection Act in 2013, which includes human rights-based measures relating to testing, discrimination and confidentiality. Since 2013 United Nations agencies and civil society partners in Pakistan have advocated for similar comprehensive HIV laws to be introduced in Islamabad Capital Territory and the province of Punjab, but progress has been slow. Many of the issues raised by such legislation are politically controversial, and there has been resistance to rights-based approaches from some stakeholders. Further, the Province of Sindh has been very slow to implement the AIDS law that it passed in 2013 (26). In 2019 the Sindh High Court ordered the provincial government to establish a commission for HIV prevention and control, in response to a petition filed by individuals and civil society organizations concerned about the undue delay in implementing the provincial AIDS law (26).

## Enabling legal environments for HIV testing

Accelerating the early uptake of HIV testing and treatment among key populations is critically important to national efforts to meet the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) target of ending AIDS by 2030. Maximizing the number of people who are diagnosed early after acquiring HIV ensures they receive the treatment needed to prevent the disease developing and the onward transmission of HIV to others. HIV testing should be supported by laws that require informed consent, confidentiality of test results, and access to testing for young people at high risk of HIV (27).

In 2017 WHO and UNAIDS issued a joint statement on HIV testing services, highlighting that “all HIV testing services must adhere to the WHO ‘5 Cs’—consent, confidentiality, counselling, correct status and connections” (27).

HIV testing is a choice. Everybody should be given the opportunity to test for HIV, but a person’s decision to take an HIV test must always be voluntary. People being offered testing for HIV must give informed consent. This means they need to be informed of the process for testing and confirming the results, the services available depending on the results, and their right to refuse testing without consequences. Mandatory, compulsory or coerced testing is never appropriate, regardless of whether that coercion comes from health-care providers, partners, family members, employers, law enforcement officials or others.

The only situations where UNAIDS and WHO support mandatory HIV testing are:

- ▶ Screening for HIV and other bloodborne infections of all blood destined for transfusion or the manufacture of blood products.
- ▶ Screening of donors before all procedures involving the transfer of body fluids or body parts, such as artificial insemination, corneal grafts or organ transplant.

Testing services must be confidential, meaning the test results and the content of discussions between the person tested and the testing provider, counsellor and other health-care workers will not be disclosed to anyone else without the consent of the person being tested.

## Mandatory HIV testing

The legal and policy environment for HIV testing in Asia and the Pacific is complex, and countries often have conflicting or contradictory laws, policies and practices. On the one hand, most countries have national HIV testing policies that commit to principles of consent and confidentiality. On the other hand, many countries that have such policies also have laws that single out certain categories of people for mandatory HIV testing. The desk review undertaken in 2019 found that in at least 20 countries, mandatory HIV testing is reported to occur in some groups other than in relation to blood or human tissue donation. In many countries, courts have the ability to require compulsory HIV testing on a case-by-case basis subject to the evidentiary standards required. The following countries require an HIV test for the listed groups:

- ▶ Australia: military recruits, residency applicants.
- ▶ Brunei Darussalam: pregnant women, people deprived of liberty, people in the country’s drug rehabilitation centre.
- ▶ China: people deprived of liberty, civil service recruits, some visa applicants.
- ▶ Fiji: military recruits, some visa applicants.
- ▶ India: military recruits.
- ▶ Indonesia: premarital testing in some districts, some visa applicants.
- ▶ Kiribati: seafarers and trainees at the national marine training centre.
- ▶ Malaysia: people deprived of liberty, premarital testing.
- ▶ Mongolia: people deprived of liberty, military recruits, people undergoing surgery.

- ▶ Myanmar: military recruits.
- ▶ Nepal: people undergoing surgery, people in drug treatment centres.
- ▶ New Zealand: some visa applicants.
- ▶ Papua New Guinea: some visa applicants, people leaving the country to work or study overseas.
- ▶ Republic of Korea: entertainment workers, applicants for some employment permits.
- ▶ Samoa: some visa applicants.
- ▶ Singapore: national servicepeople, some visa applicants.
- ▶ Sri Lanka: some visa applicants.
- ▶ Tonga: some visa applicants.
- ▶ Tuvalu: some visa applicants.
- ▶ Viet Nam: pilots, security and military personnel.

There are strong legal protections against mandatory or compulsory HIV testing in Cambodia,<sup>4</sup> New Zealand<sup>5</sup> and the Philippines.<sup>6</sup> Non-consensual, mandatory or compulsory HIV testing is prohibited by law in these countries, and mandatory HIV testing is restricted to blood and human tissue donors and other exceptional categories justified on reasonable grounds. There are also laws restricting compulsory HIV testing in Australia,<sup>7</sup> Fiji<sup>8</sup> and India,<sup>9</sup> although it remains a mandatory requirement for military recruits in these countries (28, 29). Indonesia<sup>10</sup> and Timor-Leste<sup>11</sup> have laws prohibiting mandatory HIV testing in employment but not for other purposes. Non-consensual, mandatory or compulsory HIV testing is prohibited (other than for blood or human tissue donation) in the Lao People's Democratic Republic, Micronesia (Federated States of—Pohnpei state), Pakistan (Sindh Province), Papua New Guinea, the Philippines and Viet Nam.

## Independent access to HIV testing for young people

There is increasing recognition among health authorities of the importance of encouraging young people to access HIV testing (30). The Philippines and Thailand continue to see high prevalence of HIV among some subpopulations of young people, particularly young gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people living in urban areas. In response, these countries have revised their HIV testing laws or policies to support more young people to access HIV testing services.

---

4 Cambodia Law on the Prevention and Control of HIV/AIDS 2002, Arts 19 and 20.

5 New Zealand Human Rights Act 1993, s. 65.

6 Philippine HIV and AIDS Policy Act of 2018 (Republic Act 11166), Arts 29 and 30.

7 Australia Disability Discrimination Act 1992, ss. 5 and 6.

8 Fiji Employment Relations Act 2007, s. 38(2) and HIV/AIDS Decree 2011, s. 28(2).

9 India HIV and AIDS (Prevention and Control) Act 2017, s. 5.

10 Indonesia Decree of the Minister of Manpower and Transmigration on HIV/AIDS Prevention and Control in the Workplace, No: Kep. 68/Men/2004, Art. 5.

11 Timor-Leste Labour Code (Law 4 of 2012), Art. 72.

In the Philippines, an increasing number of people aged 15–24 years are being diagnosed with HIV. Until 2018 parental consent for HIV testing was required for people aged under 18 years. A study on Philippine gay men and other men who have sex with men found that 86.5% of participants had their sexual debut before age 18 years, with the average age being 15 years; this means the great majority of gay men and other men who have sex with men are sexually active for a long time before they turn 18 years (31). The age of consent for HIV testing prevented men aged under 18 years who have sex with men from knowing their HIV status and accessing treatment if required, because they were highly unlikely to seek parental consent for an HIV test as it would reveal their sexuality (31).

In response to such concerns, the Philippine HIV and AIDS Policy Act includes new provisions supporting young people to access HIV testing independently. The act provides that a child may consent to an HIV test without requirement for parental or guardian consent if the child is aged 15 years or over. If the child is aged under 15 years, parental or guardian consent is not required if the child is pregnant or engaged in high-risk behaviours and the test is conducted with the assistance of a licensed social worker or health worker. If the child is aged under 15 years and either the child's parents refuse consent or cannot be found, then consent can be provided by a social worker or health worker with the child's assent. This is a critical measure given the accelerating spread of HIV among young Philippine gay men and other men who have sex with men over the past five years and provides a helpful legislative model for other countries to consider.

In Thailand, a key development was an amendment introduced in 2014 to the Clinical Guidelines for HIV Testing and Counselling, which provides that parental consent is not required for HIV testing of people aged under 18 years (32, 33). A person aged under 18 years can consent to HIV testing if they have the capacity to understand the information related to HIV and the meaning of a positive test result. In relation to the disclosure of test results, if a minor is assessed as not capable of understanding the process of testing, then parental or guardian involvement is required and the test results will be reported to the parent or guardian.

Countries where the law enables people aged under 18 years to access HIV tests without parental involvement or parental consent in certain circumstances include Australia, Fiji, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, the Marshall Islands, Micronesia (Federated States of—Pohnpei state), Papua New Guinea, New Zealand and Viet Nam. The minimum age of independent consent ranges from 12 years in Papua New Guinea; to 14 years in the Lao People's Democratic Republic, the Marshall Islands and Micronesia (Federated States of—Pohnpei state); to 16 years in Viet Nam. In Australia, Fiji<sup>12</sup> and New Zealand there is no set minimum age of consent; instead, health-care workers are required to assess the capacity of the young person to understand the meaning of having an HIV test (34, 35).

Such provisions are consistent with the WHO adolescent HIV testing guidance (36) and the recommendation of the United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child (37):

---

12 In Fiji, a young person can consent if they are "capable of understanding the meaning and consequences of an HIV test": Fiji HIV/AIDS Decree, s. 29(2)(b).

In accordance with their evolving capacities, children should have access to confidential counselling and advice without parental or legal guardian consent, where this is assessed by the professionals working with the child to be in the child's best interests... States should review and consider allowing children to consent to certain medical treatments and interventions without the permission of a parent, caregiver, or guardian, such as HIV testing and sexual and reproductive health services.

## **Enabling legal environments for pre-exposure prophylaxis**

A key development in HIV prevention over the past five years has been the introduction of PrEP. Since 2015, UNAIDS and WHO have recommended that all people at substantial risk of HIV infection should be offered PrEP as an additional prevention choice. Along with HIV testing, expanding access to PrEP for key populations is regarded as a key strategy to end AIDS in Asia and the Pacific by 2030.

Used correctly, PrEP is a highly effective means for reducing HIV transmission. It requires access to specific antiretroviral medicines that act in combination to prevent HIV transmission. If taken correctly and consistently, PrEP can almost entirely eliminate the risk of acquiring HIV.

Regulatory and policy measures are required to facilitate access to PrEP for people at substantial risk of HIV. A key step is for PrEP medicines to be registered for use in HIV prevention by the national medicines regulatory authority in each country, which is essential before the medicines can legally be sold for the purpose of PrEP. The combination antiretroviral medicines used in PrEP are often already registered for therapeutic uses, but not for prevention purposes.

Across the region, an increasing number of countries are adopting policies that enable PrEP access for key populations and other people at substantial risk of HIV. Five years ago, there was very low PrEP availability in Asia and the Pacific. The situation is rapidly evolving, and it is anticipated that there will be significant improvements in PrEP availability in the coming years.

In 2019 PrEP could be obtained from sites in Australia, Cambodia, China, India, Malaysia, Nepal, New Zealand, the Philippines, the Republic of Korea, Singapore, Thailand and Viet Nam. In some other countries, including Indonesia, Myanmar, Pakistan and Sri Lanka, PrEP was endorsed in principle by government policy but pilot or demonstration projects had not commenced by the end of 2019. Branded or generic formulations of antiretroviral medicines used as PrEP have regulatory approval for use in HIV prevention in Australia, India, New Zealand, the Philippines, the Republic of Korea, Thailand and Viet Nam.

## **Laws affecting people living with HIV**

### **Criminalization of HIV transmission**

The overly broad application of criminal law to HIV non-disclosure, exposure and transmission raises serious human rights and public health concerns. The Global Commission on HIV and the Law, UNAIDS, UNDP, United Nations human rights treaty bodies, the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the right to health, and WHO, among others, recommend that states should avoid introducing HIV-specific laws and

instead apply general criminal law provisions and restrict the application of the criminal law to cases of intentional transmission where transmission has actually occurred (6, 19, 38–41). Criminal or public health legislation should not include specific offences against the deliberate or intentional transmission of HIV, but rather should apply general criminal offences to these exceptional cases.

Contrary to these recommendations, since 2015 several Asian countries have enacted HIV-specific criminal offences rather than relying on general criminal law provisions. For example, in Mongolia a new penal code commenced in 2017 that includes an HIV-specific offence for disease transmission.<sup>13</sup> Under this law, a person who intentionally infects another person with HIV shall be punished with imprisonment for one to five years.

Nepal's Parliament passed a provision for intentional transmission of HIV under its new criminal code in 2017.<sup>14</sup> A person who commits this offence is liable to imprisonment for up to 10 years and a fine not exceeding 100 000 rupees. Where HIV is transmitted with negligence or recklessness, the offender shall be liable to imprisonment for up to 3 years and a fine not exceeding 30 000 rupees. This is an example of overly broad application of the criminal law, as it is an HIV-specific offence that extends beyond intentional conduct to include negligent transmission.

Viet Nam's Penal Code 2015 criminalized HIV transmission with severe penalties of up to life imprisonment for deliberate HIV transmission.<sup>15</sup> Even threatening to transmit HIV to another person is an offence under Viet Nam's Law on HIV AIDS Control of 2006.<sup>16</sup>

UNAIDS urges states to limit any application of criminal law to truly blameworthy cases where it is needed to achieve justice. The concerns raised by the overly broad criminalization of HIV can be addressed in part by limiting the application of criminal law to cases of intentional transmission—whereby a person knows their HIV-positive status, acts with the intention to transmit HIV, and does in fact transmit HIV. UNAIDS has expressed concern at the continued application of criminal law beyond intentional transmission to cases involving unintentional HIV transmission, non-disclosure of HIV status, or exposure to HIV where the virus was not transmitted (42). As noted in an expert consensus statement on the science of HIV transmission in the context of criminalization, many cases of prosecution happen in cases where risk of transmission is incredibly low, if not zero, such as biting, spitting, or where condoms are correctly worn or the individual has an undetectable viral load. The statement went on to say that in the absence of transmission of HIV, the harm of HIV non-disclosure or exposure is not significant enough to warrant criminal prosecution (43). Non-disclosure of HIV-positive status and HIV exposure should therefore not be criminalized.

---

13 Criminal Code 2015, Art. 15. The Code became effective on 1 July 2017 after it was adopted by the Mongolian Parliament on 3 December 2015.

14 Criminal Code Act 2017, s. 105.

15 Penal Code 2015, Arts 148 and 149.

16 Law on HIV AIDS Control 2006, Art. 8.

## HIV-related travel restrictions

In the early years of the epidemic, HIV-related travel restrictions were imposed by many countries due to ignorance about the nature of HIV transmission and lack of understanding of the adverse public health and human rights impacts of travel restrictions. Over time most countries have removed or relaxed HIV-related travel or migration restrictions, but they still exist in Brunei Darussalam, Malaysia, Maldives, the Marshall Islands and Singapore. In these countries, applicants for some visas or residency permits are required to have an HIV test, and people who test positive are automatically denied the relevant visa or permit (44–48).

---

### What are HIV-related travel restrictions?

The term “HIV-related travel restrictions” is used by UNAIDS to refer to restrictions on entry, stay and residence where:

- ▶ HIV is a formal and explicit part of the law or regulation.
- ▶ HIV is referred to specifically, apart from other comparable conditions.
- ▶ Exclusion or deportation occurs because of HIV-positive status only.

---

In addition to these countries, the desk review confirmed that 11 other countries in the region require a mandatory HIV test for applicants for some entry or residence permits (Australia, China, Fiji, Indonesia, New Zealand, Papua New Guinea, Republic of Korea, Samoa, Sri Lanka, Tonga, Tuvalu) (49–59). In 2018 the Government of Vanuatu indicated that it required HIV tests for applicants for residence or work permits, but it is unclear whether this remains the case (60).<sup>17</sup>

In most cases where countries impose mandatory HIV testing for visa or residence applicants, an HIV test is required to identify people who may be a financial burden on the domestic health system or are considered to be a potential public health threat. In such cases, people living with HIV are generally not automatically denied entry based solely on their HIV status but are treated similarly to other people with health conditions that are costly to treat or considered a public health risk, and the applicant may be denied entry or residence based on financial or public health criteria. Such provisions are problematic when they fail to consider the individual circumstances of the applicant.

Mandatory HIV testing requirements can result in arbitrary exclusion of people living with HIV from visa application processes. This sometimes occurs when procedures for applying for visas involve imposition of requirements by organizations engaged with assisting in processing applications from migrant workers in the applicant’s country of origin.

---

17 Vanuatu’s Immigration Act s. 37 requires applicants for visas to “Not be suffering from a contagious or other disease, or a mental condition, which makes their presence in Vanuatu a risk to the health of the community in Vanuatu”.

For example, citizens of some countries seeking to work in the Republic of Korea may be required to undergo an HIV test as part of the visa and employment permit application process. These tests are usually undertaken in the country of origin before departure to the Republic of Korea. Under the Republic of Korea's Employment Permit System, employers in the manufacturing, agriculture, livestock, fisheries, construction and service sectors can enter into employment contracts with foreign workers who are certified to be in good health and free from communicable diseases. When applicants register their interest with local organizations in their country of origin, they are required to pass a Korean language test. The website of the language school in the Philippines that offers the approved test to local people seeking to work in the Republic of Korea states that people living with HIV are disqualified from taking the language test and therefore will be ineligible to apply for the visa (61).

Similarly, Indonesia's National Agency for the Placement and Protection of Indonesian Workers requires applicants seeking employment in the Republic of Korea under the Employment Permit System to undergo a medical examination, including an HIV test (62). Applicants for the Republic of Korea's H-1 working holiday visa for entertainment workers and other holiday workers are also required to undergo an HIV test in their country of origin (63).

## **Laws affecting gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people**

### **Legal status of consensual same-sex sexual conduct**

Laws that criminalize consensual same-sex sexual conduct between men are highly stigmatizing and impede HIV responses by deterring gay men and other men who have sex with men from attending HIV prevention, testing and treatment services (7). The link between laws and health outcomes for gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people has been demonstrated in numerous studies (64, 65).

Of great significance to the Asia region and internationally, India's Supreme Court decision that decriminalized same-sex relations in 2018. In the judgment in the case *Navtej Johar v. Union of India*, the Supreme Court partially struck down section 377 of the Indian Penal Code, which criminalized "carnal intercourse against the order of nature". This section of the Penal Code was inherited from the colonial era and is replicated in the penal codes of other former British colonies in Asia and the Pacific. The Supreme Court declared that criminalization of any consensual sexual relationship between two adults violates the constitutional rights to equality, freedom of expression and privacy. In its decision, the Supreme Court read down section 377 by excluding consensual acts in private between adults from the criminal offence of "unnatural" intercourse. The harmful impact of criminalization of same-sex relations on HIV responses in India was emphasized in the Supreme Court's judgment as follows (66):

Section 377 has had far-reaching consequences for this “key population”, pushing them out of the public health system. Men who have sex with men and transgender persons may not approach State health care providers for fear of being prosecuted for engaging in criminalized intercourse. Studies show that it is the stigma attached to these individuals that contributes to increased sexual risk behaviour and/or decreased use of HIV prevention services. The silence and secrecy that accompanies institutional discrimination may foster conditions which encourage escalation of the incidence of HIV/AIDS. The key population is stigmatized by health providers, employers and other service providers. As a result, there exist serious obstacles to effective HIV prevention and treatment as discrimination and harassment can hinder access to HIV and sexual health services and prevention programmes.

Under our constitutional scheme, no minority group must suffer deprivation of a constitutional right because they do not adhere to the majoritarian way of life. By the application of Section 377 of the Indian Penal Code, men who have sex with men and transgender persons are excluded from access to healthcare due to the societal stigma attached to their sexual identity. Being particularly vulnerable to contraction of HIV, this deprivation can only be described as cruel and debilitating. The indignity suffered by the sexual minority cannot, by any means, stand the test of constitutional validity.

Health experts expect decriminalization in India to have significant positive health outcomes. Consensual same-sex sexual conduct had previously been decriminalized in India in the period 2009–2013, from the date the Delhi High Court ruled that section 377 was unconstitutional until the date a higher court overruled the Delhi High Court decision.<sup>18,19</sup> A study conducted during this period found that the High Court’s ruling in favour of decriminalization resulted in an increase in the self-esteem and confidence among gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people, a reduction in harassment of these groups by authorities, and a perception of an increase in acceptance by their families (67).

In other countries in the region, the criminalization of consensual same-sex sexual conduct between men continues to be challenged through the legal system. Three legal challenges were filed to challenge the constitutionality of Singapore’s section 377A of the Penal Code, based on the argument that the provision is a violation of rights to privacy, personal liberty, human dignity and equal protection. Singapore’s High Court dismissed these appeals in March 2020.<sup>20</sup> These challenges followed from an earlier attempt to challenge the provision in 2014, where the Court of Appeal held that section 377A of the Penal Code was constitutional and did not infringe constitutional rights.<sup>21</sup>

In some countries, protective laws have been introduced, including antidiscrimination laws and “hate crime” laws that recognize the vulnerability of people to discrimination

---

18 See [https://data.unaids.org/pub/externaldocument/2009/20090702\\_section\\_377\\_en.pdf](https://data.unaids.org/pub/externaldocument/2009/20090702_section_377_en.pdf).

19 See <https://main.sci.gov.in/jonew/judis/41070.pdf>.

20 See <https://www.supremecourt.gov.sg/news/case-summaries/ong-ming-johnson-v-attorney-general-and-other-matters-2020-sghc-63>.

21 *Lim Meng Suang v. Attorney-General* [2014] SGCA.

and violence due to their sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression. Examples of protective legislation for gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people include the following:

- ▶ In the Philippines, over 20 local ordinances have been introduced to prohibit discrimination based on a person's actual or perceived sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression since 2003.
- ▶ Mongolia's new Criminal Code, which commenced in 2017, includes harsher sentences for murder motivated by sexual orientation<sup>22</sup> and criminalizes discrimination against people because of their sexual orientation or gender identity.<sup>23</sup>
- ▶ In Thailand, antidiscrimination protections were extended to transgender people for the first time by the passing into law of the Gender Equality Act 2015.<sup>24</sup>
- ▶ The 2015 Nepal Constitution included the right to non-discrimination on the basis on their preferred gender identity, the recognition of the right to social justice for sexual orientation and gender identity minorities and the right to citizenship based on gender identity.<sup>25</sup>
- ▶ Nepal's Safe Motherhood and Reproductive Health Rights Act 2018 also includes protective provisions for transgender people and sexual minorities. The act prohibits discrimination including on the grounds of sexual and gender identity in the provision of family planning, reproductive health, safe motherhood, safe abortion, and emergency obstetric and newborn care services.<sup>26</sup>

In many other countries, the legal environment for gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people remains hostile and, in some cases, has deteriorated over the past five years. For example:

- ▶ Afghanistan's new Penal Code 2017 includes two offences for consensual sex between men. The Penal Code 2017 includes sodomy as a specific offence punishable with two years' imprisonment, and the offence of *tafkhez* (nonpenetrative sex between men), which attracts a lesser penalty of imprisonment for six months to one year.<sup>27</sup>
- ▶ Section 377 of the Bangladesh Penal Code 1860 criminalizes same-sex sexual conduct but has rarely been enforced. In 2017, however, the Rapid Action Battalion, an elite security force, raided a community centre where a gay social gathering was taking place. It was the first time that section 377 was relied on as a reason for such a raid, although due to lack of evidence prosecutions for the offence did not proceed against the men who were detained in the raid. The raid took place at a time when many gay men had gone into hiding after the brutal murder in 2016 of two men associated with the publication of *Roopbaan*, the first gay magazine in Bangladesh (68).

---

22 Mongolia Penal Code 2015, Art. 10(1).

23 Mongolia Penal Code 2015, Art. 14(1).

24 Thailand Gender Equality Act 2015 (B.E. 2558).

25 Nepal Constitution 2015, Arts 12, 18 and 42.

26 Nepal Safe Motherhood and Reproductive Health Rights Act 2018, s. 29.

27 Afghanistan, Penal Code 2017, Arts 647–9.

- ▶ Brunei Darussalam commenced implementation of the Syariah Penal Code Order 2013 from April 2019. Section 82 of the Code provides that sex between men is punishable with death by stoning, or whipping with 100 strokes and imprisonment for a year. In response to international criticism of this provision, a moratorium on the death penalty for this offence was announced by the Sultan of Brunei Darussalam in May 2019 and remains in place.<sup>28</sup> In addition to this offence, consensual same-sex sexual conduct between men is criminalized by section 377 of the Brunei Penal Code. In July 2017, section 377 was amended to increase the maximum penalty from 10 to 30 years' imprisonment, with whippings. The existence of such harsh penalties is highly stigmatizing and means the penalties for consensual same-sex sexual conduct are the same as for the offence of rape (70).
- ▶ Police in Indonesia are increasingly applying a range of laws against gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people, and there has been an unprecedented crackdown by police and religious groups against lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender people. There have been reports of arrests under anti-pornography laws and other public order laws. There has been a series of reports of arbitrary and unlawful raids by police and Islamist groups on private gatherings of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender people (71, 72). In Aceh province, gay men have been subjected to arrest and humiliating punishments under the province's *Qanun Jinayat* (Sharia criminal code). For example, in July 2018 two gay men received 87 strokes of the cane administered in public in front of a mosque for the Sharia offence of *liwat* (gay sex) (73).
- ▶ Since 2018 community groups have reported increased discrimination, harassment and violent hate crimes against the lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender community in Malaysia. Police and religious authorities raided the country's oldest gay and lesbian bar in 2018. The raid was justified by authorities as an effort to stop lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender culture from spreading in society. Authorities urged members of the public to lodge complaints against other gay venues (74).

The legal environment for gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people remains challenging in the Pacific island states and territories. Several Pacific island countries retain colonial era provisions in their crimes acts or penal codes that criminalize consensual same-sex conduct between adults, including Kiribati, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, the Solomon Islands, Tonga and Tuvalu. Palau decriminalized consensual same-sex sexual conduct in 2014, when a new Penal Code was introduced (75). Nauru did the same in 2016, with the introduction of a new Crimes Act.<sup>29</sup>

A significant development in Papua New Guinea was the publication of a study on HIV and key populations in 2018 (76). The study found that prevalence of HIV among gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people was 8.5% in the capital Port Moresby, and that there are high levels of stigma. Almost one in two gay men and other men who have sex with men and transgender people in Port Moresby (48%) and Lae (45%) felt the need to hide their sexual practices or gender identity when accessing sexual health services. In Port Moresby 13.6% and in Lae 8.7%

---

28 The Syariah Courts Criminal Procedure Code Order 2018 was passed in March 2018, enabling the Syariah Penal Code Order to be enforced from 2019 (69).

29 Nauru Crimes Act 2016.

reported being blackmailed by someone because of their sexual practices or gender identity. The report of the study called for reinvigoration of efforts to decriminalize homosexual conduct in Papua New Guinea.

## Criminalization of gender expression

In some countries criminal penalties are applied to transgender people merely for expressing their gender identity by their dress or appearance. Some laws within the region are broadly interpreted, and criminal offences can be enforced against transgender people for gender expression in Brunei Darussalam, Indonesia, Malaysia (77), Myanmar and Sri Lanka.<sup>30</sup> There is a criminal offence for female impersonation in Tonga, although this is not actively enforced.<sup>31</sup>

Brunei Darussalam introduced sharia law offences for transgender expression in 2013.<sup>32</sup> Section 198 of the Syariah Penal Code of Brunei Darussalam, which commenced operation in 2019, criminalizes anyone who “dresses and poses” as the opposite sex in a public place “without reasonable excuse”, with a penalty of up to 3 months’ imprisonment and a fine of up to B\$1000. Where this is done for “immoral purposes”, the penalty is increased to up to a year’s imprisonment and a fine of up to B\$4000.

In Indonesia there are many provincial and city *perda* (bylaws) that penalize “immoral behaviours”, “vagrancy” and “public nuisance”.<sup>33</sup> These are used to target *waria* (transgender women) for police harassment and arrest. For example, in Yogyakarta, the city’s bylaw on vagrancy allows local public order officers to arrest *waria*, homeless people, children living on the streets, and female sex workers for “public nuisance”. Following such arrests, *waria* are sent to assessment camps, where they have reportedly experienced violence (85, 86). In Indonesia’s Aceh province, the provincial legislation, including *Qanun Janayat* (Sharia criminal code) and relevant bylaws, also include provisions that can be used to target gender expression. In 2018 media reported that *waria* were being targeted by police, many had lost their jobs, and some had moved to other provinces to escape enforcement of Aceh’s Sharia criminal code (86, 87). In 2018 media reported that the Jakarta Social Agency classified *waria* as people with “social dysfunctional traits”, which has led to many *waria* being rounded up and detained in rehabilitation centres (80).

In Malaysia 14 states criminalize men who dress as women. In 2014 the Putrajaya Court of Appeal declared a provision in the state’s Sharia law, which criminalized “cross-dressing” to be unconstitutional. This decision was overturned, however, by

---

30 Sri Lanka Penal Code ss 399 and 402. Although no laws specifically criminalize transgender people, the offence of “cheat[ing] by personation” under s. 399 of the Penal Code is used to target transgender people for arrest, based on the assumption that assuming a new gender demonstrates the intent of cheating others.

31 “It is an offence for a male person who, while soliciting for an immoral purpose, in a public place with intent to deceive any other person as to his true sex, to impersonate or represents himself to be a female. Upon conviction, be liable to a fine not exceeding \$ 1,000 or to imprisonment for a period not exceeding one year or to both such imprisonment and such fine” (Tonga Criminal Offences Act (Cap. 18), s. 81(5)).

32 In 2015 a Bruneian civil servant was fined under the Syariah Penal Code for cross-dressing in a public place (78).

33 For example, Pariaram city: Regional Regulation on Peace and Order of Kota Pariaram No. 10/2018, Art. 25 regulates the activities of transgender women and those whose activities disturb public order (79–84).

the Federal Court on a technicality, and laws against “cross-dressing” remain in force in Malaysia’s states and federal territories. Transgender people regularly face violence and abuse, including arrest and jail, as they are considered to be violating Sharia law provisions against cross-dressing (88).

In Myanmar the Police Act 1945 criminalizes people found with their face covered or disguised, and this law has been used by police to harass or arrest transgender people (89, 90).<sup>34</sup>

In Sri Lanka, although no laws specifically criminalize transgender people, the offence of “cheating by personation” under Section 399 of the Penal Code has been used to target transgender people for arrest and detention in police cells (91).

In many other countries in the region, transgender people are targeted by police under public order offences. For example, a study published in 2019 reported frequent police harassment of transgender women in an Indian community. Transgender participants in the study described how police officers ignored their claims for protection. Participants were physically harassed, dismissed and ridiculed when they sought justice, and were also falsely accused, leading to arrests, verbal harassment and physical abuse (92).

## Legal recognition and protection of transgender people

Legal recognition of transgender people is necessary to combat stigma, to ensure their dignity is respected, and to ensure they enjoy equal access to health services. Transgender communities are advocating for the right to self-identify without the requirement to undergo surgery or other medical measures as a precondition for recognition (93). International experience indicates that legal recognition of transgender status based on self-identification leads to a reduction in stigma and discrimination, resulting in greater health and education outcomes (94–96).

The law provides for change of gender markers on passports or other identity documents without a requirement to undergo gender-reassignment surgery<sup>35</sup> in New Zealand<sup>36</sup> and Pakistan. In Australia the law provides for change of gender markers on passports without a requirement to undergo gender-reassignment surgery. State and territory laws also enable birth certificates to be changed without a requirement to undergo gender-reassignment surgery, with the exception of Queensland and New South Wales (98).

In a significant development for the region, Pakistan enacted the Transgender Persons (Protection of Rights) Act in 2018, which provides for legal gender recognition based on self-identification. According to this act, transgender people may express their

---

34 Myanmar Police Act 1945, s. 35(c).

35 The term “gender-reassignment surgery” is used instead of “gender-affirming surgery” or “gender-affirming health care”. The process where states permit only the modification of gender markers on identity documents in cases of forced or otherwise involuntary gender-reassignment surgery, sterilization or other coercive medical procedures does not align with the concept of gender-affirming surgeries. The umbrella term “gender-affirming health care” typically refers to biomedical, surgical or health interventions that a transgender person voluntarily chooses to undertake in order to align their physical body and their gender identity.

36 The Family Court of New Zealand can make a declaration if a person is living with a gender identity other than the one on their birth certificate and they have had medical treatment (not necessarily full reconstructive surgery) to change the gender on their birth certificate (97).

gender according to their own self-identification, and they may have their gender identity reflected on their documents, including national identification cards, passports, drivers' licences and education certificates. Although the act establishes the important principle of self-identification, it is unclear how this will be implemented in practice by different Government agencies (99). The act also recognizes the fundamental rights of transgender people to inheritance, education, employment, vote, hold public office, health, assembly, and to access public spaces and property.

Other countries have less supportive legal frameworks. In some countries, governments either have no legal procedure to change gender markers on passports or other documents or allow for change of gender markers only in limited circumstances or on the condition that the person undergoes gender-reassignment surgery or complies with other prohibitive conditions. The law provides for change of gender for transgender people in limited circumstances or on condition that the person undergoes gender-reassignment surgery and other prohibitive conditions in eight countries in the region (China, India, Japan, Mongolia, Republic of Korea, Singapore, Sri Lanka, Viet Nam) (100). In some cases, sterilization is required (e.g. Japan, Republic of Korea). In China, change of gender is subject to very strict conditions, including gender-reassignment surgery that results in sterilization, confirmation that the person is heterosexual, lack of a criminal record, and written approval from the person's work unit or educational institution (101).

In India the Transgender Persons (Protection of Rights) Act 2019 was passed by parliament in 2019. This legislation followed the landmark Supreme Court judgment of *NALSA v. Union of India* (2014), which recognized the right of transgender people to "decide their self-identified gender" as male, female or third gender, and which directed India's central and state governments to recognize them based on self-identification. The act provides comprehensive antidiscrimination provisions and measures for the welfare of transgender people. The act enables a transgender person to obtain a certificate of identity as a transgender person, which is issued by a district magistrate (102). The act has been criticized, however, because gender-reassignment surgery is a precondition for change of legal gender (103). Although the act does not require surgery as a necessary precondition of identification as "transgender", surgery is required if a transgender person wishes to change their gender marker on legal documents from male to female or from female to male. The act defines a transgender person as:

a person whose gender does not match with the gender assigned to that person at birth and includes trans-man or trans-woman (whether or not such person has undergone sex reassignment surgery or hormone therapy or laser therapy or such other therapy), person with intersex variations, genderqueer and person having such sociocultural identities as kinner, hijra, aravani and jogta.

In Japan the Supreme Court found that a law requiring transgender people to be sterilized in order to obtain legal documents reflecting their gender identity was constitutional in 2019 (104).

The Republic of Korea has imposed strict conditions for legal recognition of transgender people, including gender-reassignment surgery and sterilization, but in some cases these conditions have been challenged successfully through the courts. A 2013 ruling by the Seoul Western District Court provided legal recognition to a transgender person without the requirement to undergo genital surgery. The court ruled that requiring surgical reconstruction violated constitutional rights to dignity, the pursuit of happiness and self-determination. In 2017 the Cheongju District Court applied this reasoning in another case, ruling that requiring genital surgery conflicts with constitutional rights to pursue happiness and self-determination and fails to respect diversity and minority rights (105).

In some countries the law states that change of gender is possible, but the specific procedure for change of legal gender is unclear because regulations have not been introduced (e.g. Bangladesh, Indonesia, Malaysia, Nepal, Philippines, Viet Nam). In Viet Nam the Government passed a law in 2015 that recognized in principle the right of transgender people to change their civil status if they undergo gender-reassignment surgery, but the Government is yet to pass a law establishing the procedures that must be followed in such cases (106, 107). A draft law on gender affirmation expected to clarify these procedures has been discussed but is yet to be submitted to the Viet Nam National Assembly for review.

There has also been progress in legal recognition of transgender people in Nepal, where the country's new Constitution of 2015 recognizes the right of Nepalese citizens to obtain a citizenship certificate in their correct gender identity. Nepal's Supreme Court ruled in 2017 that transgender people can change their name to reflect their gender identity and their legal gender marker, although in most cases the gender marker for Nepalese transgender people is limited to a third gender option rather than a change from male to female or from female to male.<sup>37</sup> Nepal has not codified the procedure for changing gender, however.

## Laws affecting sex workers

There is a range of different legal approaches to sex work across the region, from strict prohibition (in most countries), to regulation and legal toleration, and full decriminalization. Sex work is decriminalized in New Zealand and parts of Australia, but it is generally prohibited elsewhere in the region. In some countries, sex work at certain sites is quasi-legal and subject to different forms of official oversight through licensing, registration with police or local health authorities, or other types of regulation that permit sex work in limited circumstances. For example, although sex work is criminalized in Bangladesh, India, Japan, the Philippines and Singapore, it is often tolerated by the police in certain areas.

---

37 Sunil Babu Pant and others v. Government of Nepal, Supreme Court of Nepal (21 December 2007); and Sunil Babu Pant and others v. Government of Nepal, 070-WO-0287, Supreme Court of Nepal (January 2017).

An international review of more than 800 studies and reports on human rights violations against sex workers identified widespread abuses, including physical and sexual violence from law enforcement, clients and intimate partners; unlawful arrest and detention; discrimination in accessing health services; and forced HIV testing. Abuses were most profound in places where sex work is criminalized (108). Criminalization of sex work has been found to have a significant negative effect on the health and well-being of sex workers, increasing vulnerability to violence, HIV, stigma and discrimination (109–111). It impedes access to health care services, including effective HIV prevention and treatment services (108, 112, 113).

A mathematical modelling study found that decriminalization of sex work would avert 33–46% of HIV infections over a 10-year period in concentrated and generalized HIV epidemics, through its sustained effects on violence, policing and safer work environments (114, 115). Reducing stigma and discrimination also enables the health-care system to reach sex workers with HIV, sexual and reproductive health services (114, 116).

Evidence from New Zealand, where sex work has been decriminalized since 2003, indicates that sex workers in decriminalized settings report improved workplace safety, emotional health, and access to health and social care, and that the police and sex workers collaborate effectively to reduce violence (117, 118). A review of the legal status of sex work in New South Wales, Australia found that decriminalization removed police corruption, netted savings for the criminal justice system, and enhanced health promotion and safety of the sex industry (119).

Evidence suggests that HIV infection rates are reduced when sex workers are able to organize themselves within their communities; to protect themselves from violence, force and exploitation; to demand safer sex from their clients; and to have access to health information services and commodities (6, 109). In some countries, health authorities cooperate with local sex worker communities in red-light areas to support access to HIV services, but authorities in other countries take a more hard-line, zero-tolerance approach.

## China ends compulsory detention of sex workers

In December 2019 the National People’s Congress of China voted to abolish compulsory detention for sex workers. This highly punitive system for policing sex work had been in place for almost 30 years (120). Under the compulsory detention system, police had the power to detain sex workers and their clients for up to two years in compulsory “shelter and education” centres. Although compulsory detention has been abolished, sex work still remains illegal in China, with punishments of up to 15 days in administrative detention and fines of up to 5000 yuan.<sup>38</sup>

## Australia reforms sex work laws

Sex work in Australia is regulated by state and territory laws. As a result, a patchwork of eight different legislative models has evolved. These models include registration or licensing laws in the Australian Capital Territory, Queensland and Victoria;

---

38 Public Security Administrative Punishments Law 2006, Art. 66.

criminalization in South Australia; partial criminalization in Tasmania and Western Australia; and decriminalization in New South Wales and the Northern Territory.

The most significant recent development in Australia's sex work laws was the decriminalization of sex work in the Northern Territory as a result of the passing of the Sex Industry Act 2019 (121). The act enables sex workers to access the same health and safety rights and protections that apply to other workers under labour laws. Decriminalization under the act provides a framework that promotes the welfare and occupational health and safety of sex workers, protects them from exploitation, and prohibits the employment of people aged under 18 years in sex work.

When the Bill was presented to the Northern Territory Parliament, it was accompanied by a Statement of Compatibility with Human Rights, which emphasized the benefits that flow from removing sex work from the criminal law (122):

The trafficking of women and the exploitation of female sex workers are, more often than not, the conduct of criminal enterprise that takes advantage of the lack of government oversight, and isolated, vulnerable women... By treating the sex industry like any other business or industry, criminal elements will find it increasingly challenging to hold sway over the industry and exploit or traffic women.

The Northern Territory legislation provides a model for other jurisdictions seeking to implement decriminalization. Decriminalization of sex work is supported by Australia's Eighth National HIV Strategy 2018–2022, which notes that "decriminalization of sex work is linked to the reduction of HIV" (123). As at January 2020, however, decriminalization had been achieved only in the Northern Territory and New South Wales, which became the first Australian jurisdiction to implement decriminalization in 1995.

There are ongoing campaigns seeking the full decriminalization of sex work in South Australia, Tasmania, Victoria and Western Australia (124). A bill proposing decriminalization failed to pass the South Australian Parliament in November 2019 (125). A new bill proposing decriminalization is to be introduced to the South Australian Parliament in 2020. In Victoria the Government responded to the passing of the Northern Territory Bill by announcing a parliamentary inquiry into decriminalization of sex work, which is to be conducted in 2020 (126).

In Western Australia the act of selling sex is not illegal, but brothels and soliciting are criminalized. The 2017 Law and Sex Worker Health study surveyed 354 sex workers in Western Australia (127). The study identified a range of harms caused by the criminalization of sex work in Western Australia, including criminalization being used as an excuse for abuse by clients of sex workers; reluctance of sex workers to go to the police if they are survivors of assault or other crimes; and the hidden nature of sex work, which hinders access to health services. The study noted that decriminalization allows a focus on workplace health and safety in brothels and massage parlours, and reduces stigma and discrimination experienced by sex workers. The report recommended that sex work should be fully decriminalized (127).

Tasmania decriminalized private sex work offered by people working alone or in pairs in 2005, but brothels remain criminalized. The Tasmanian branch of the Australian

Labor Party passed a motion in support of full decriminalization of sex work in 2017,<sup>39</sup> but the Liberal Party (which currently holds power in Tasmania) does not support full decriminalization.

### Indian sex workers fear punitive law enforcement

In India sex work is tolerated by police in certain areas. Sex worker-led organizations operating in these areas seek cooperation from local health authorities and police in efforts to address HIV and sexual health needs while also minimizing exploitative practices such as trafficking and involvement of minors in sex work (128–130).

As a result of concerns about the need to strengthen India's law against human trafficking, the Government of India drafted the Trafficking of Persons (Prevention, Protection and Rehabilitation) Bill 2018. Sex worker organizations have mobilized in opposition to the Bill because of concerns that it focuses too heavily on a criminal justice approach and that "raid and rescue" operations could be applied against sex workers who have not been trafficked. Sex worker groups have raised concerns that the Bill could result in police crackdowns that could be harmful to the health and human rights of sex workers.

According to Sangram, a sex worker-led advocacy organization (131): "the Bill will end up further criminalizing and incarcerating persons who are not trafficked in the name of prevention, rescue and rehabilitation" (132). Two United Nations Rapporteurs issued a statement cautioning that the "over-broad and vague nature" of some of the Bill's provisions could lead to blanket criminalization of activities that do not necessarily relate to trafficking, and that "the proposed Bill seems to promote 'rescue raids' by the police, and the institutionalization of victims in the name of rehabilitation, rather than applying appropriate screening methods and standard operating procedures for the identification and referral of victims or potential victims of trafficking and social integration programmes which are respectful of their rights" (133, 134).

The Anti-Trafficking Bill was passed by India's lower house of Parliament (Lok Sabha) in 2018, but subsequently lapsed.

### Indonesia's campaign to close down all red-light areas

In Indonesia, sex work has been regulated in certain areas by local officials of some municipalities since the 1970s. This model of sex work regulation became known as the *lokalisasi* model. It allowed for public health interventions at many of these specific localities, including regular testing for sexually transmitted infections and HIV, condom promotion and HIV prevention education. However, most *lokalisasi* have been closed down over the past decade.

The *lokalisasi* at Kramat Tunggak in Jakarta was demolished in 2000 to create the Jakarta Islamic Centre. The extensive Dolly *lokalisasi* in Surabaya was home to over 10 000 sex workers before it was closed in 2014 (135).

The Ministry of Social Affairs aimed to close all *lokalisasi* to realize a "prostitution-free" Indonesia in 2019 (136, 137). As of November 2019, it was reported that the Government of Indonesia had closed approximately 162 of the 169 known *lokalisasi*

---

39 Motions passed at the 2017 Australian Labor Party Tasmanian State Conference, Georgetown, 1–2 July 2017.

(138). At that time, there were fewer than 10 *lokalisasi* still in operation, located in Bangka Belitung, Bengkulu, Central Kalimantan (Palangkaraya), Maluku (Ambon), North Sumatra, Papua (Mimika) and West Kalimantan (Ketapang) (138).

HIV prevention organizations are concerned that the closure of *lokalisasi* will make it more difficult for sex workers to access HIV prevention and sexual health services. Closure of designated sex work areas has resulted in sex work shifting to hidden premises, often operating covertly as online businesses (136, 139).

## Republic of Korea's police crackdown on sex workers

The Republic of Korea has seen systematic and widespread crackdowns on sex workers. The National Assembly passed antitrafficking laws in 2004 that criminalized sex workers who cannot prove they have been trafficked into sex working.<sup>40</sup> In 2016 the Constitutional Court upheld the criminalization of sex work by the 2004 antitrafficking laws (141). The majority of the nine justices of the Constitutional Court held that voluntary engagement in sex work is no different from forced sex trafficking because it involves a violation of human dignity by selling your body for financial gain.<sup>41</sup> Three judges issued dissenting opinions opposing criminalization. One justice found that the criminalization of sex work was fully unconstitutional because it violated rights to privacy, equality and sexual self-determination.<sup>42</sup> Sex worker organizations have spoken out against the majority judgment, arguing that criminalization creates barriers for sex workers to access police, social and health services (142). Since this court decision, there have been a series of crackdowns on sex workers, with several sex work areas shut down by police in 2018 and 2019 (143, 144).

## Mounting calls for reform of sex work laws in Fiji and Papua New Guinea

In 2014 the first large-scale quantitative research on sex workers in Fiji was published by UNAIDS (145). The research confirmed that sex work in Fiji appears to be less structured than in other countries, with no organized brothels. Sex workers in Fiji tend to operate in a casual manner, conducting business as the opportunity arises. The most common places participants reported operating from was the street, followed by bars, nightclubs and restaurants. Concerns over confidentiality appeared to be the biggest potential barrier to accessing sexual health services. Sex workers feared they might be identified as sex workers by attending sexual health clinics. Over a third of sex workers reported being physically assaulted by clients in the previous 12 months, and 13% reported being raped by a client in the previous 12 months. The report recommended that action be taken to address stigma, discrimination and human rights violations, including encouraging the Government of Fiji to decriminalize sex work because decriminalization would assist sex workers to better negotiate safer sex practices with clients. Other recommendations included delivery of training to law enforcement

---

40 Two laws were passed in 2004: Act on the Prevention of Prostitution and Protection of Victims Thereof, Statutes of South Korea, Act No. 7212 (22 March 2004); and Act on the Punishment of Procuring Prostitution and Associated Acts, Statutes of South Korea, Act No. 7196 (22 March 2004). Act No. 7196 Chapter II Article 21 criminalizes prostitution (140).

41 Constitutional Court of Korea (2016), Case on the Punishment of Commercial Sex Acts [2013 Hun-Ka2].

42 Ibid.

agencies on legal rights of sex workers to eliminate inappropriate harassment and exploitation by police.

Amnesty International conducted research on sex work in Papua New Guinea based on interviews conducted with sex workers in Mount Hagen and Port Moresby in 2015. The report concluded that police abuses of sex workers are widespread and called for reform of sex work laws and an end to police abuses (146). Another significant development was the publication of a study on HIV and key populations in 2018, which found HIV prevalence of 15% among sex workers in Port Moresby. The report of this study also called for reform of criminal laws, including those affecting women, gay men and other men who have sex with men, and transgender sex workers (76).

## **Laws affecting people who use drugs**

Criminalization of drug use stigmatizes people who use drugs and deters them from accessing health and HIV services (147, 148). Widespread abuses of human rights of people who use drugs increase their vulnerability to HIV and negatively affect delivery of HIV programmes. These abuses include denial of health services, discriminatory access to HIV treatment, abusive law enforcement practices, and coercive methods ostensibly intended as “rehabilitation” or “treatment” for drug dependence (147–149). Arrests for possession of drugs or syringes, confiscation of syringes, compulsory urine testing, and police surveillance of harm reduction services impede access to services such as needle and syringe programmes and opioid-substitution therapy services, and deter people who use drugs from carrying syringes, leading to increased HIV risk from sharing of needles and syringes (11, 149, 150).

The negative health impacts associated with the strict enforcement of the criminal justice approach to drug control can be reduced by decriminalization and public health measures. Globally, it is reported that there have been reductions in transmission of HIV and other bloodborne viruses in countries that have implemented full or partial decriminalization of drug use. In response to mounting evidence of the benefits of a public health approach, the United Nations has revised its policy on drugs and called for decriminalization of drug use. The United Nations System Common Position on Drug Policy, adopted in November 2018, commits to supporting Member States in implementing truly balanced, comprehensive, integrated, evidence-based, human rights-based, development-oriented, sustainable responses to the world drug problem (151). It calls for a rebalancing of drug policies towards health and human rights and promotes “measures aimed at minimizing the adverse public health consequences of drug abuse, by some referred to as harm reduction” and “alternatives to conviction and punishment in appropriate cases, including the decriminalization of drug possession for personal use”.

Despite the efforts of United Nations agencies towards a greater focus on public health, governments across the region overwhelmingly prefer drug control laws that apply a strict criminal justice approach rather than a public health approach. In many cases, corporal punishment is applied as a penalty for drug use, and the death penalty is available for drug offences in at least 14 countries in Asia (Bangladesh, Brunei Darussalam, China, Democratic People’s Republic of Korea, India, Indonesia, Lao People’s Democratic Republic, Malaysia, Myanmar, Pakistan, Republic of Korea, Singapore, Thailand, Viet Nam).

All countries in the region impose criminal or administrative penalties for possession of drugs for personal use. Some jurisdictions make exceptions for certain drugs. For example, cannabis and kratom were decriminalized for medical use in Thailand in 2018 (152), and cannabis use is decriminalized in some parts of Australia.<sup>43</sup>

In 2019 the Government of Malaysia announced it was considering options for decriminalizing possession of small quantities of drugs for personal use, while maintaining its compulsory drug treatment system (154).

There has been a resurgence of hard-line drug control laws and policies in some other Asian countries. Such approaches involve imposition of punitive laws against people who use drugs. Punitive laws and law enforcement practices impede efforts to reach people who use drugs with the harm reduction measures, such as needle and syringe programmes and opioid-substitution therapy, required to prevent epidemics of HIV and other bloodborne viruses. Relatively few countries are investing in scaling up these harm reduction programmes as part of their national HIV or drug control responses. A global review of the coverage of harm reduction interventions identified East Asia and Southeast Asia as regions where injecting drug use is well established but with poor coverage of needle and syringe programmes and opioid-substitution therapy.<sup>44</sup>

### Crackdown on drugs escalates in Bangladesh, Cambodia, Philippines and Sri Lanka

Mass arrests and human rights violations against people who use drugs have been reported as a result of the escalation of the crackdown on drugs by governments in Bangladesh, Cambodia, the Philippines and Sri Lanka (156, 156).

In the Philippines, the crackdown on drugs commenced in 2016 and has expanded into areas beyond Manila, including to the provinces of Bulacan, Cavite and Laguna and the cities of Cebu and General Santos (158, 159). In 2019, 11 United Nations human rights experts called for an investigation into extrajudicial killings associated with the so-called “war on drugs” (156). The Commission on Human Rights of the Philippines has estimated the number of these killings could exceed 27 000 (242, 160). The Commission on Human Rights of the Philippines reported that impunity had been virtually guaranteed because of the President’s pronouncements that police officers responsible for killing people suspected of involvement in the drug trade would not face prosecution (161).

The Cambodian Government began its campaign against illicit drugs in 2017, leading to mass arrests of people who use drugs and reports of more than 8000 people detained in 2017 (162, 163). In the first 9 months of 2019 alone, the anti-drug police reportedly arrested over 15 000 people (164). Some Cambodian health organizations have raised concerns that the crackdown has made it more difficult to reach people with drug treatment services, because people who use drugs have gone into hiding fearing arrest (165).

---

43 The Australian Capital Territory, the Northern Territory and South Australia have decriminalized cannabis by applying civil penalties if a person meets certain eligibility criteria (153).

44 Globally, less than 1% of people who inject drugs live in countries with high coverage of both needle and syringe programmes (more than 200 needles and syringes distributed per person who injects drugs) and opioid substitution therapy (more than 40 people on opioid-substitution therapy per 100 people who inject drugs) (155).

In 2018 the Government of Bangladesh deployed the Rapid Action Battalion, a specialized police unit, against people who use drugs. The Battalion has been accused of killing over 200 people during the so-called “war on drugs” (161). The United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights has condemned extrajudicial killings and urged authorities in Bangladesh to bring perpetrators of serious human rights violations to justice (166).

In 2018 Sri Lanka’s President Sirisena announced his intention to bring back the death penalty for drug offences and to replicate the Philippines’ hard-line approach to drug control in Sri Lanka, including mobilizing the military in the crackdown on drugs. In 2019 President Sirisena confirmed death sentences for four people convicted of trafficking in drugs, despite a moratorium on capital punishment that has been in place since 1976. Sri Lanka’s Supreme Court has delayed the imposition of the death penalty on these offenders until at least March 2020, in response to a petition from Sri Lanka’s Human Rights Commission and nongovernmental organizations (167–170).

---

### Extrajudicial killings condemned as a serious human rights violation

“The extrajudicial targeting of persons suspected of illicit drug-related activity is not only a breach of the three international drug control conventions, it also constitutes a serious breach of human rights, including due process norms as contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and is an affront to the most basic standards of human dignity” — International Narcotics Control Board (171).

---

### Compulsory centres for people who use drugs

According to a 2017 report in the *Lancet*, approximately 600 000 people who use drugs are detained in compulsory drug detention centres in Asia (172).

Detention of people who use drugs ostensibly for the purpose of “treatment and rehabilitation” remains a common intervention in Asian countries that align with the “war on drugs” approach. This is despite the lack of evidence of effectiveness of abstinence-based programmes provided in these centres in treating drug dependency or preventing a return to drug use after release (173, 174).

The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) confirms that this approach has not resulted in sustained treatment outcomes or rehabilitation but rather has been associated with increased HIV risks, added stigma and discrimination, and significant deviations from evidence-based best practices in drug dependence treatment (175). Detainees are typically held in administrative detention, often without due legal process, clinical assessment of drug dependency, or informed consent. Evidence-based drug dependency treatment such as opioid-substitution therapy is rarely provided, and reports of human rights violations, including physical abuse and forced labour, are common (176).

Based on a comprehensive review of the evidence and after two regional consultation meetings, UNAIDS and partners recommended in 2015 that Asian countries transition from compulsory centres to voluntary community-based treatment and support services (175). Twelve United Nations agencies<sup>45</sup> have called for the closure of compulsory drug detention and treatment centres (174). The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria ended funding for HIV services in drug treatment centres in Viet Nam in 2014 (177).

Based on information available to UNAIDS in 2019, it was found that the following 10 Asian countries maintain compulsory centres for people who use drugs operated by government agencies: Brunei Darussalam,<sup>46</sup> Cambodia, China, Indonesia,<sup>47</sup> Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia, Philippines, Singapore,<sup>48</sup> Thailand and Viet Nam (186–188). Centres operating in these countries were found to meet the definition of “compulsory centres” of the 2012 United Nations Joint Statement on Compulsory Drug Detention and Rehabilitation Centres. In these centres, due process rights are limited or absent, and multiple human rights violations have been documented.

Eleven other countries have compulsory systems for treatment and rehabilitation that operate treatment centres that have some of the features of compulsory centres for people who use drugs. Nongovernmental organization, faith-based or private compulsory centres where human rights abuses have been reported exist in four countries (India, Myanmar, Nepal, Pakistan). Hundreds of private treatment centres operate with little to no governmental supervision in South Asia. These rehabilitation centres are described by the Asian Network of People who use Drugs as “compulsory and labour-intensive camps that are mostly run by untrained staff” (189). In seven other countries (Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, Maldives, Mongolia, Republic of Korea, Sri Lanka) there are punitive systems for compulsory treatment or rehabilitation, but there is insufficient information regarding human rights abuses, substandard conditions or absence of due process rights to conclude that the centres fully meet the definition of the 2012 United Nations Joint Statement.

A 2018 study estimated that in 2014, over 450 000 people were detained in 948 compulsory rehabilitation facilities in Cambodia, China, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia, the Philippines, Thailand and Viet Nam (187, 188); the study did not include estimates for Brunei Darussalam, Indonesia or Singapore. People were typically detained for treatment and rehabilitation for 3–24 months. The study found that although two countries decreased the number of compulsory detention centres,

---

45 International Labour Organization; Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights; United Nations Children's Fund; United Nations Development Programme; United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization; United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women; United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees; United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; United Nations Population Fund; World Food Programme; World Health Organization.

46 The Al-Islah Rehabilitation Centre run by the Narcotics Control Bureau is a compulsory centre where there are broad grounds on which detention may be ordered under the Misuse of Drugs Act, with a six-month minimum detention period (178).

47 Compulsory centres are run by the National Narcotics Bureau and residents are detained for up to six months (179–182).

48 People who are dependent on drugs are detained at the men's or women's Drug Rehabilitation Centre at Changi Prison Complex for between six months and three years (Misuse of Drugs Act, Chapter 185, Revised edition 2001) (183–185).

most countries increased the number of people detained. Thailand and Viet Nam had the largest declines in detainees (188).

In Viet Nam in 2013, the Government committed to gradually reduce reliance on compulsory detoxification and adopted a transition to the Decision on Drug Rehabilitation Renovation Plan for 2013–2020, which aims at diversifying drug dependence treatment models, scaling up community-based voluntary treatment services, and reducing the number of people held in compulsory centres. In 2013 Viet Nam started to reform its drug treatment services by converting some of its compulsory centres to voluntary treatment clinics (186). The Government's drug treatment policy focuses on diversifying drug dependence treatment models; increasing community-based and voluntary treatment centres; and reducing the number of people in compulsory rehabilitation centres—the so-called "06 centres".<sup>49</sup> It is unclear how much of this transition has been achieved or will happen in the coming years. There are concerns that many 06 centres will remain as part of the national system until at least 2030 and that the promising community-based treatment model may retain coercive aspects, such as police supervision and punitive response to relapse. UNODC reported in 2018 that there were 6 compulsory treatment centres in Viet Nam, 75 mixed facilities with compulsory and voluntary treatment, and 18 facilities offering methadone and voluntary treatment (190).

By contrast, China's drug control system still favours detention for compulsory treatment, with hundreds of thousands of people who use drugs detained in compulsory treatment centres every year (191). According to China's Ministry of Justice, China had 370 compulsory drug treatment centres at the end of 2018, and the number of registered people who use drugs was 214 300 (192).

In Malaysia there were 22 compulsory centres for people who use drugs housing 7000 people in 2016 (172). People who use drugs are detained for two years in these centres. The centres have no legal oversight and use unproven measures such as spiritual programmes, exercise, counselling and job-related training. Patients are supervised for 18 months after their release (172). A comparison of the outcomes of detention in compulsory centres and voluntary treatment in Malaysia was published in 2016. At Malaysia's voluntary treatment centres, people are medically assessed at the time of entry on to methadone and then allowed to use a variety of treatments, including psychosocial counselling and recreational activities. According to the study, people with chronic opioid use disorders are more likely to relapse and do so sooner if they are treated in a compulsory drug detention centre rather than a voluntary drug treatment centre using methadone maintenance therapy (172).

## Harm reduction programmes for people who use drugs

Opioid-substitution therapy is becoming more widely available in the region, particularly in East and Southeast Asia. Opioid-substitution therapy involves medically supervised oral administration of drugs such as methadone or buprenorphine as a substitute for injecting opioids such as heroin. It is an effective HIV prevention intervention for people who use drugs because it reduces unsafe injecting.

---

49 06 centres are compulsory treatment centres for people who use drugs that have operated in Viet Nam since the 1980s as an extension of the "re-education through labour" system.

Opioid-substitution therapy for people dependent on drugs is available at sites in Afghanistan, Australia, Bangladesh, Cambodia, China, India, Indonesia, Malaysia, Myanmar, Nepal, New Zealand, Thailand and Viet Nam (162). In some of these countries, availability is limited; for example, in 2018 opioid-substitution therapy was available at 8 sites in Afghanistan, 5 sites in Bangladesh, 2 sites in Cambodia and 15 sites in Nepal. By comparison, by 2018 Viet Nam had scaled up its national programme to 316 sites (21) and China to 767 sites (162).

In India, although there is a legal framework for opioid-substitution therapy and there were 212 sites in 2018 (162), there remains weak policy support for opioid substitution and harm reduction at the national level (192–194). In Pakistan an opioid-substitution therapy pilot has been conducted, but there are currently no sites (195). Opioid-substitution therapy is supported by Government policy in Thailand, but there is limited availability (196, 197). In Singapore, methadone maintenance therapy is available only to pregnant women who are drug-dependent and a small number of elderly opium-dependent people attending the National Addictions Management Service (198–200). In Bhutan and Mongolia, opioid-substitution therapy is supported by government policy but is not yet available (162).

Although opioid-substitution therapy has become more available in many parts of Asia, needle and syringe programmes remain politically controversial across much of the region. There are some success stories, however, and needle and syringe programmes are provided through government-approved programmes in Afghanistan, Australia, Bangladesh, Cambodia, Indonesia, Malaysia, Myanmar, New Zealand and Viet Nam (162); however, there is lack of government support in Brunei Darussalam, Japan, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, the Maldives, the Philippines, Singapore, the Republic of Korea and Sri Lanka (162).

There is partial or ambiguous government support for needle and syringe programmes in China (some provinces have programmes, but there is no national programme) (201, 202),<sup>50</sup> India (conflicting policy statements) (203, 204), Malaysia (programmes operate but possession of injecting equipment remains illegal) (205),<sup>51</sup> Mongolia (206), Nepal (only a few programmes operate in selected districts) (207), Pakistan<sup>52</sup> and Thailand<sup>53</sup> (some programmes but no enabling legal framework: there is a lack of investment in programmes, but programmes are available in only 12 locations nationwide, with 3 Government services distributing clean needles and syringes and 14 programmes operated by nongovernmental organizations (208)).

Needle and syringe programmes have been discontinued in the Lao People's Democratic Republic and the Philippines. Support from the Australian aid programme for needle and syringe programmes in the Lao People's Democratic Republic was

---

50 Ambiguous government support is indicated by factors such as conflicting policy statements on needle and syringe programmes from health authorities and law enforcement authorities, or where programmes are technically illegal and lack an enabling legal framework. Partial government support is indicated by support restricted to certain provinces or districts, as distinct from a national programme funded from national budgets.

51 Malaysia Dangerous Drugs Act s. 30.

52 Possession of drug use equipment is prohibited and liable to confiscation under Section 32 of the Control of Narcotics Substance Abuse Act of 1997 (Pakistan).

53 Sections 57 and 58 of the Narcotics Act 1979 (Thailand) criminalize supply of needles or syringes to people who use drugs.

discontinued in 2014 after funds were provided for the implementation of a pilot programme in the districts of Houaphanh and Phongsaly provinces (209). The only documented instance of a programme in the Philippines was through the Big Cities Project implemented in Cebu City, where needle distribution was included among services provided at the city's Social Hygiene Clinic. It closed in 2016 due to political pressure (162).

## Viet Nam invests in expanded national harm reduction programme

Viet Nam's Ministry of Health has demonstrated strong political will to implement and scale up innovative harm reduction programmes (162, 210). Opioid-substitution therapy programmes were first piloted in Hai Phong province in 2008 and have been significantly expanded since then. The Government, with support from partners, provides methadone maintenance therapy for people who inject drugs in all 63 provinces, covering a total of 52 075 people (21). Opioid-substitution therapy has proven to be extremely cost-effective in Viet Nam. Based on data from 2012–2015, funding a person who injects drugs to stay in a rehabilitation facility costs the local government 2.5 times more than the cost of providing opioid-substitution therapy for a year (211). A policy of decentralizing methadone maintenance therapy to the commune level was introduced in 2015. The policy aims to ensure sustainability of the national programme as international financial support reduces and to increase accessibility of opioid-substitution therapy by mitigating time and travel constraints for patients.<sup>54</sup> The Government promotes the use of needle and syringe programmes: approximately 22 million needles and syringes funded by external partners were distributed through civil society organizations in 2018 (212).

A Government review found inconsistencies between Viet Nam's national HIV legislation, which includes support for harm reduction interventions, and its punitive legislation on drug control. These inconsistencies pose challenges to the further scale-up of opioid-substitution therapy, needle and syringe programmes and other harm reduction interventions (213).

## Nepal's national opioid-substitution therapy programme

In Nepal opioid-substitution therapy has been elevated to the status of a national programme under the Ministry of Health, implemented in accordance with country-specific policy documents that align with internationally accepted standards. Opioid-substitution therapy is provided at public hospitals and by nongovernmental organizations (214). Nepal relies heavily on international assistance, however, and the Government's financial contribution to the programme is small, meaning the sustainability of opioid-substitution therapy programmes is uncertain (162). Moreover, opioid-substitution therapy has yet to be given legal recognition as a drug-dependence programme, which would assist in the scale-up of the programme.

---

54 Viet Nam Ministry of Health, Minister of Health Decision No. 3509/QD-BYT, 21 August 2015.

## Myanmar's new National Drug Control Policy recognizes harm reduction

Myanmar's National Drug Control Policy 2018 proposes that the Government promotes and expands a comprehensive package of harm reduction interventions according to UNAIDS, UNODC and WHO technical guidelines. The Policy recommends consideration of decriminalization of drug use. The Policy includes five key policy areas: supply reduction and alternative development; demand and harm reduction; international cooperation; research and analysis; and compliance with human rights. In addition to law enforcement and criminal justice efforts, it includes health and social policy responses. Major changes in the Policy include the adoption of a harm reduction approach to drug use and a focus on human rights as a crosscutting issue. A new policy of initiating antiretroviral therapy for all people living with HIV attending an opioid-substitution therapy centre has great potential to improve access to HIV treatment for people who use drugs in Myanmar.

Myanmar's Narcotics Drugs and Psychotropic Substances Law was amended in 2018 to reflect the policy shift towards managing drug use as a health issue. The most significant change was the removal of the compulsory obligation for people who use drugs to register with the Ministry of Health and Sports. In so doing, prison penalties for simple drug use were abolished in an attempt to facilitate access to health services. Although the Law retains punitive provisions for possession of drugs, which can still result in lengthy imprisonment, alternative options to imprisonment such as treatment, rehabilitation and community service are now available.

## Thailand makes first steps towards drug law reform

Thailand demonstrated leadership in drug law reform in 2017, reducing penalties for drug possession, trafficking and production, and abolishing the mandatory death penalty for selling drugs. The amendments clarify that lesser penalties apply for drug possession for the purposes of consumption rather than possession with intent to distribute; increase the quantity of drugs that a person must possess for drug trafficking penalties to apply; expand judicial discretion; and stipulate a higher burden of proof for supply-related offences. The aim of these reforms was to reorient efforts to treat drug dependence as a health problem. Ministerial responsibility for drug treatment has shifted from the Ministry of Justice to the Ministry of Public Health. The Government introduced further reforms in 2018 when use of cannabis and kratom for medical and research purposes was decriminalized, and is considering further proposals to reform drug laws (188). Following decriminalization of cannabis for these purposes, the Government invested in a medical marijuana facility housing 12 000 plants that will be used in the production of over 1 million bottles of cannabis oil by February 2020 (215).

## Laws affecting people deprived of liberty

The prevalence of HIV, hepatitis B virus, hepatitis C virus and tuberculosis is higher in prison populations than in the general population, mainly because of the criminalization of drug use, which means that in many countries a significant proportion of the prison population are people who use drugs (176). UNAIDS recommends that people deprived of liberty have access to a comprehensive package of HIV prevention and treatment interventions, including condoms, opioid-substitution therapy, prison-based needle and syringe programmes and antiretroviral therapy (216).

Reducing the rates of incarceration of people who use drugs is an effective way of reducing infections in people deprived of liberty and the broader community (176).

Concerns about high rates of incarceration of people who use drugs has caused the Government of Malaysia to reconsider its drug policies. In Malaysia, 56% of the people in prison are incarcerated for drug-related offences, and around 90% reoffend after release. In 2019 the Malaysian Government announced it is considering options for decriminalizing possession of small quantities of drugs for personal use so that people who use drugs can be referred to health services rather than imprisoned (217).

There are few examples of countries in Asia and the Pacific where laws enable provision of harm reduction services to prevent HIV and other bloodborne viruses in prison settings. Prison-based harm reduction services for people who use drugs are rare in Asia and the Pacific outside of Australia and New Zealand. Where services are available in prison settings, they are often inferior in quality compared with services in the community (218).

### Availability of antiretroviral therapy in prisons

It is essential that people deprived of liberty have reliable access to antiretroviral therapy, both to maintain their own health and to restrict onward transmission of HIV to other people in prison. Antiretroviral therapy is increasingly available to people deprived of liberty living with HIV. Thailand has provided antiretroviral therapy to people deprived of liberty since at least 2005, and Malaysia since 2008 (219, 220). By 2018 antiretroviral therapy was reported to be available to people deprived of liberty in some or all parts of Afghanistan, Australia, Bangladesh, Cambodia, China, Indonesia, Malaysia, Myanmar, New Zealand and Thailand (162, 219, 220). In India access to antiretroviral therapy is limited for people deprived of liberty, but it is being scaled up in some states (221, 222). In Viet Nam antiretroviral therapy is available in selected prisons, with 3867 people in prison receiving therapy in 2018 (21).

### Availability of condoms in prisons

Of the countries reviewed, an unambiguous policy and practice of making condoms available to people deprived of liberty exists only in Thailand. Over 100 000 condoms were distributed in prisons in Thailand in 2018 (223). In Thailand, there is support for condom access in prisons as part of the service package for people in prison defined by the National Operational Plan on AIDS 2015–2019 (224).

There is some policy support for provision of condoms in prisons in eight other countries in the region, but with restricted distribution (Afghanistan (225), some states of Australia (226), Indonesia (223), New Zealand (227), Pakistan (228), Palau,<sup>55</sup> Papua New Guinea (229), Philippines (230, 231)). In Fiji, although condoms are not available in prisons, there is policy support for provision of condoms and lubricants to people in prison in Fiji's National HIV Strategy 2016–2020.

### Opioid-substitution therapy in prisons

A study found that people accessing methadone in a voluntary setting reduced their risk of post-release relapse by 84%, whereas the people in a compulsory drug detention centre quickly relapsed (232). People deprived of liberty have varying degrees of access to opioid-substitution therapy in some prisons in Afghanistan, Australia, China (Macao Special Administrative Region), India, Indonesia, Malaysia, New Zealand and Viet Nam (162).

---

55 Palau reported 90 condoms were distributed to people in prison based on a UNAIDS 2016 dataset.

In Afghanistan UNODC has provided technical assistance to the Ministry of Public Health for developing opioid-substitution therapy and condom programmes in seven prisons (233). There is policy support and partial implementation of opioid-substitution therapy in two prisons in India<sup>56</sup> (234) and two prisons in Viet Nam (implementation commenced in 2015 but was not expanded (218, 235)). In Cambodia, Maldives and Myanmar there is policy support to opioid-substitution therapy in prisons, but implementation has not commenced.<sup>57</sup> Where opioid-substitution therapy is available in prisons in Asia, stigma and discrimination associated with drug use and HIV deter people from accessing it (236–238).

## Needle and syringe programmes in prisons

There are no prison-based needle and syringe programmes in Asia or the Pacific, despite evidence of effectiveness as a health intervention from other regions, in particular Europe (239). A plan to establish such a programme in a prison in the Australian Capital Territory was abandoned in 2015 after opposition from staff (240, 241).

It should be noted that globally, not one instance of syringe-related violence has been reported as a result of a prison-based needle and syringe programme (242). An overview of international evidence on prison-based needle and syringe programmes found they contribute to the prevention of HIV and other bloodborne viruses (239). Anecdotal evidence suggests additional benefits, including decreased risk behaviour, fewer drug-related abscesses, decreased incidence of psychological disorders requiring treatment, increased uptake of other harm reduction services, improved knowledge of infectious diseases among inmates, and almost no drug overdoses (239).

One study assessing the effectiveness of a prison needle and syringe programme in Spain found the prevalence of HIV decreased from 21% to 8.5% over 10 years (243). As only 10 countries globally have maintained prison-based needle and syringe programmes,<sup>58</sup> there are gaps in the evidence and it will be important to pilot programmes in the specific conditions of each country to assess feasibility and effectiveness.

In the absence of clean injecting equipment, in many prison settings used syringes are shared by multiple people to inject drugs, resulting in rapid spread of HIV and other viruses. Clean needles and syringes are usually unavailable. It is more difficult to smuggle needles and syringes into prisons than it is to smuggle drugs. Sometimes, people deprived of liberty resort to injecting drugs using unsafe items such as animal bones or ballpoint pens (244, 245).

---

56 India's central rules of the Mental Healthcare Act 2017, Schedule on Minimum Standard for Mental Health Care in Prisons mandates availability of opioid-substitution therapy (193). In Punjab prisons, opioid-substitution therapy is dispensed temporarily as part of drug detoxification (218).

57 In Cambodia the draft methadone maintenance treatment standard operating procedure of the Ministry of Health describes provision of opioid-substitution therapy in prisons, but approval of the standard operating procedure has been pending for several years. The Maldives National HIV Strategic Plan for 2014–2018 included the aspiration to provide opioid-substitution therapy in prisons. Myanmar's National Strategic Plan on HIV and AIDS 2016–2020 states the Government will establish a comprehensive HIV package for people in prison, including "evidence informed drug dependency treatment in prisons".

58 Prison-based needle and syringe programmes operate in Armenia, Canada, Germany, Kyrgyzstan, Luxembourg, Macedonia, Republic of Moldova, Spain, Switzerland and Tajikistan (218).

# Conclusion

---

## **Enabling legal environments and the Fast-Track to end AIDS in Asia and the Pacific by 2030**

As illustrated by this report, the five-year period 2014–2019 has seen uneven progress in efforts to achieve enabling laws and policies for HIV responses among key populations in Asia and the Pacific. The overall context for legislators and policy-makers seeking to advance a human rights-based approach to HIV remains highly challenging. Many countries are experiencing a rise in populism and religious conservatism, with the result that conservative positions on social morality are influencing laws and policies that directly impact key populations, such as punitive responses to drug use, sex work, sexual orientation and gender identity.

This comes at a time when HIV is generally regarded as a lower priority for legislators and policy-makers than it was in past decades. International funding for HIV has reduced dramatically. Many countries in the region have graduated to middle-income status, which restricts the eligibility of these countries to receive grants from the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria. The priorities of governments and international donors have shifted from the global effort to stop AIDS to achieving broader health goals. There is pressure to integrate HIV services within mainstream health services geared to the general population, which gives rise to the risk of key populations being left behind.

This combination of factors means there is heightened risk that HIV will no longer be considered a policy priority and that, as a result, the public health and human rights impacts of the epidemic will be neglected. Although there have been several significant legislative achievements, such as the national HIV laws enacted recently in India and the Philippines, there is a mounting risk of loss of policy momentum in efforts to address HIV as a human rights issue.

The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development presents opportunities to confront this risk of complacency and revitalize national HIV responses. The 2030 Agenda requires attention to multiple goals and targets across the whole of human development and highlights the interconnections between different aspects of development. Ending AIDS by 2030 remains a clear priority of SDG 3 (health), and this will not be attainable unless efforts are also made to achieve the development goals relating to equality, justice and strong institutions (SDGs 5 and 16).

## **Legal environments and the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific Regional Framework for Action to End AIDS by 2030**

Addressing legal and policy barriers to HIV responses is one of the three pillars of the ESCAP Regional Framework for Action to End AIDS by 2030, which was adopted at the Asia-Pacific Intergovernmental Meeting on HIV and AIDS in 2015.

In 2018 an expert group meeting was convened by ESCAP and UNAIDS to conduct a mid-term review of progress in implementing the pillars of the Regional Framework (4). In relation to this pillar of the Regional Framework, the expert group meeting made the following recommendations:

- ▶ Governments reform laws that criminalize key populations, impose HIV-related travel restrictions and restrict adolescents from independently accessing health services.
- ▶ Governments enact legislation that prohibits discrimination and protects key populations from human rights violations.
- ▶ Governments encourage partnerships between health, justice, prison and law enforcement authorities to ensure support for harm reduction services, treatment services, and community-based HIV programmes.
- ▶ Governments encourage dialogue between the health, justice and public security ministries about the harms caused by punitive laws that hinder access to health services.

According a priority to these recommendations will assist governments to maintain the focus required to ensure the Fast-Track targets relating to HIV are achieved. Consideration should also be given to the legal and human rights issues highlighted by civil society participants in the expert group meeting. Annex 3 contains the recommendations of civil society organizations to the expert group.

# Annexes

## Annex 1. Findings of review of laws in Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific Member States

**Table 1.**

Punitive laws affecting people living with HIV and key populations

	HIV travel or migration restriction	Offence for HIV transmission, exposure or non-disclosure
Afghanistan	●	●
Australia	●	●
Bangladesh	●	●
Bhutan	●	●
Brunei Darussalam	●	●
Cambodia	●	●
China	●	●
Democratic People's Republic of Korea		●
Fiji	●	●
India	●	●
Indonesia	●	●
Japan	●	●
Kiribati	●	●
Lao People's Democratic Republic	●	●
Malaysia	●	●
Maldives	●	●
Marshall Islands	●	●
Micronesia (Federated States of)	●	●
Mongolia	●	●
Myanmar	●	●
Nauru	●	●
Nepal	●	●
New Zealand	●	●
Pakistan	●	●
Palau	●	●
Papua New Guinea	●	●
Philippines	●	●
Republic of Korea	●	●
Samoa	●	●
Singapore	●	●
Solomon Islands	●	●
Sri Lanka	●	●
Thailand	●	●
Timor-Leste	●	●
Tonga	●	●
Tuvalu	●	●
Vanuatu	●	●
Viet Nam	●	●



●	The law or policy provides an enabling environment for HIV responses
●	Punitive law or policy; there is no enabling law or policy; the law or policy does not provide an enabling environment for HIV responses
●	Partially enabling; enabling but subject to significant limitations; some aspects of the law or policy are punitive
	Information is unavailable or unclear

### HIV-specific migration and travel restrictions

●	No HIV-specific travel or migration restrictions; no requirement to undergo HIV test as condition of visa or entry permit
●	HIV-related travel or migration restrictions exist; the term "HIV-related travel restrictions" refers to restrictions on entry, stay and residence where: <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>▶ HIV is a formal and explicit part of the law or regulation;</li> <li>▶ HIV is referred to specifically, apart from other comparable conditions; and</li> <li>▶ exclusion or deportation occurs because of HIV-positive status only</li> </ul>
●	Mandatory HIV test requirements are imposed that may result in some form of restriction on the entry, stay and residence of people living with HIV based on their HIV status; the requirement to have an HIV test is compulsory for applicants for some entry or residence permits; in most cases, an HIV test is required to identify people who may be a financial burden on the health system or considered to be a "public health threat"; in such cases, people living with HIV are not automatically denied entry or residence but are treated similarly to other people with health conditions that are costly to treat or considered a risk to public health

### Criminalization of HIV transmission

●	No HIV-specific transmission, exposure or non-disclosure offences; HIV transmission is subject to general criminal laws or penal code provisions relating to, for example assault and intentionally spreading disease, but HIV is not specifically listed or identified in the law
●	HIV-specific penal laws criminalize HIV transmission, exposure or non-disclosure, with criminal penalties that include imprisonment; penalties are prescribed in penal codes or crimes acts
●	HIV transmission and failure to take precautions are criminalized under public health infectious disease or sexually transmitted infection laws

### Gay men and other men who have sex with men: criminalization of sex between adults

●	Consensual sex between adult men has been decriminalized or is not a criminal offence
●	Consensual sex between adult men is a criminal offence
●	Partial criminalization of consensual sex between adult men, e.g. only in relation to members of the military or where criminalization is partly repealed or ambiguous

### Sex work in private is prohibited

●	Sex work in private is not criminalized
●	Sex work in private is prohibited by criminal or administrative law
●	Sex work in private is partly criminalized (e.g. clients are punished but not workers) or criminalized in some parts of the country only

### Soliciting is criminalized

●	Soliciting for sex work is not criminalized
●	Soliciting is criminalized
●	Although there is no specific soliciting offence, other offences are enforced for soliciting; Note: in the Federated States of Micronesia, soliciting for sex work is illegal in only two states

### Corporal or capital punishment for people who use drugs

●	Penalties for use or possession of drugs do not include corporal or capital punishment
●	Penalties for use or possession of drugs include corporal or capital punishment
●	The position in relation to capital punishment is ambiguous; this includes states where extrajudicial killings are condoned by the state and where the legal status of capital punishment for drug offences is unresolved

### Compulsory centres for people who use drugs

●	Countries do not have compulsory centres for people who use drugs
●	Countries have compulsory centres operated by government agencies that meet the definition of compulsory centres for people who use drugs of the 2012 United Nations Joint Statement; in these countries, compulsory centres for "treatment" or "rehabilitation" of people who use drugs exist where due process rights are limited or absent or human rights violations have been documented
●	Countries have compulsory systems for treatment and rehabilitation that operate treatment centres that have some of the features of compulsory centres for people who use drugs as described in the 2012 United Nations Joint Statement; these include countries with: <ul style="list-style-type: none"><li>▶ nongovernmental organization, faith-based or private centres where human rights abuses have been reported;</li><li>▶ punitive systems for compulsory treatment or rehabilitation but where there is insufficient information (e.g. evidence of human rights abuses, substandard conditions, absence of due process rights) to conclude that the centres fully meet the definition of the 2012 United Nations Joint Statement</li></ul>

**Table 2.**  
**Enabling laws and policies affecting people living with HIV  
 and key populations**

	Discrimination prohibited against people living with HIV
Afghanistan	●
Australia	●
Bangladesh	●
Bhutan	●
Brunei Darussalam	●
Cambodia	●
China	●
Democratic People's Republic of Korea	●
Fiji	●
India	●
Indonesia	●
Japan	●
Kiribati	●
Lao People's Democratic Republic	●
Malaysia	●
Maldives	●
Marshall Islands	●
Micronesia (Federated States of)	●
Mongolia	●
Myanmar	●
Nauru	●
Nepal	●
New Zealand	●
Pakistan	●
Palau	●
Papua New Guinea	●
Philippines	●
Republic of Korea	●
Samoa	●
Singapore	●
Solomon Islands	●
Sri Lanka	●
Thailand	●
Timor-Leste	●
Tonga	●
Tuvalu	●
Vanuatu	●
Viet Nam	●



●	Law or policy provides an enabling environment for HIV responses
●	Punitive law or policy; there is no enabling law or policy; law or policy does not provide an enabling environment for HIV responses
●	Partially enabling; enabling but subject to significant limitations; some aspects of the law or policy provide an enabling environment for HIV responses
	Information unavailable or unclear

### Legal protections against discrimination on the grounds of HIV status

●	Discrimination against people living with HIV is unlawful in key areas such as employment, education and health care under national legislation; this includes countries where people living with HIV are protected by general human rights or disability laws that include HIV
●	There are no legal protections against discrimination on the grounds of HIV
●	There are partial legal protections against discrimination on the grounds of HIV, including: <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>▶ countries with some protections that protect against discrimination in limited circumstances (e.g. employment only, health care only);</li> <li>▶ countries with protections that apply only to part of the country;</li> <li>▶ countries with laws that prohibit discrimination on the ground of "disability", which may apply to an HIV-related disability but where it is unclear whether there is legal protection for people living with HIV who are well with no symptoms</li> </ul>

### Independent access to HIV testing for young people

●	The law enables people aged under 18 years to access HIV testing without parental involvement or parental or guardian consent; this includes countries that have set 16 years as the age of consent for HIV testing
●	There is no legal provision permitting adolescents to access HIV testing without parental or guardian consent; either the law prohibits people aged under 18 years from accessing HIV testing unless a parent or guardian consents, or there is no applicable law on age of consent to medical tests
●	People aged under 18 years can access HIV testing in some (restricted) circumstances without parental consent; this includes countries where: <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>▶ the child can consent if the parent or guardian cannot be found and it is in the child's best interests;</li> <li>▶ legislation applies only in some parts of the country;</li> <li>▶ the legal situation is ambiguous and age under 18 years is accepted in practice as the age of consent to testing</li> </ul>

### Law protects confidentiality of HIV test results

●	There are strong legal protections for confidentiality of HIV test results; the law imposes penalties for unauthorized disclosure of HIV status
●	There is no law imposing penalties for breach of confidentiality of HIV test results; there are general ethical and professional obligations to protect confidentiality of medical information but no law providing penalties for unauthorized disclosure of test results
●	There is partial or weak legal protection of confidentiality of HIV test results, including countries where: <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>▶ the law provides for confidentiality of HIV test results in only some parts of the country;</li> <li>▶ the duty to protect confidentiality of HIV test results is imposed by law or regulation but with broadly drafted or ill-defined exceptions</li> </ul>

### Prohibition on mandatory or compulsory HIV testing

●	There are strong legal and policy protections against mandatory or compulsory HIV testing
●	There is no legal prohibition on mandatory or compulsory HIV testing; laws or policies specify HIV testing as mandatory for certain groups
●	There are weak or inadequate legal protections against mandatory or compulsory HIV testing, including countries where: <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>▶ there are contradictory laws and policies, and mandatory HIV testing still occurs for specific groups;</li> <li>▶ the law prohibits compulsory or mandatory testing in only some parts of the country;</li> <li>▶ mandatory or compulsory HIV testing is prohibited in employment but not for other purposes;</li> <li>▶ although there is no mandatory HIV testing by government, there is no legal prohibition on mandatory or compulsory testing in private employment, education, health care or other settings</li> </ul>

**Table 3.** Enabling laws and policies affecting key populations

	Transgender people	Sex work
	Legal recognition of change of gender	Sex work regulated and/or permitted in some locations
Afghanistan	●	●
Australia	●	●
Bangladesh	●	●
Bhutan	●	●
Brunei Darussalam	●	●
Cambodia	●	●
China	●	●
Democratic People's Republic of Korea		●
Fiji	●	●
India	●	●
Indonesia	●	●
Japan	●	●
Kiribati	●	●
Lao People's Democratic Republic	●	●
Malaysia	●	●
Maldives	●	●
Marshall Islands	●	●
Micronesia (Federated States of)	●	●
Mongolia	●	●
Myanmar	●	●
Nauru	●	●
Nepal	●	●
New Zealand	●	●
Pakistan	●	●
Palau	●	●
Papua New Guinea	●	●
Philippines	●	●
Republic of Korea	●	●
Samoa	●	●
Singapore	●	●
Solomon Islands	●	●
Sri Lanka	●	●
Thailand	●	●
Timor-Leste	●	●
Tonga	●	●
Tuvalu	●	●
Vanuatu	●	●
Viet Nam	●	●



●	Law or policy provides an enabling environment for HIV responses
●	Punitive law or policy; there is no enabling law or policy; law or policy does not provide an enabling environment for HIV responses
●	Partially enabling; enabling but subject to significant limitations; some aspects of the law or policy provide an enabling environment for HIV responses
	Information unavailable or unclear

### Legal recognition of gender change by transgender people

●	Law provides for change of gender markers on passports or other identity documents for transgender people without requirement to undergo gender-reassignment surgery or other prohibitive requirements
●	Law does not provide for change of gender for transgender people
●	Law provides for change of gender for transgender people in limited circumstances or on condition that the person undergoes gender-reassignment surgery or other prohibitive conditions

### Sex work regulated and permitted in specific locations

●	Sex work permitted and regulated at certain sites
●	There are no officially tolerated brothels or sex work areas
●	Sex work at certain sites is quasi-legal and permitted in limited circumstances; legal status is ambiguous and tolerated by police within specific areas

### Diversion from prisons to community services

●	Country has system for diversion of people who use drugs from prison or detention to treatment or services in the community without threat of legal sanctions for noncompliance
●	No system for diversion of people who use drugs from prison or detention to treatment or other services
●	Country has system for diversion of people who use drugs from prison or detention to treatment or services in the community, but with threat of legal sanctions for noncompliance

### Opioid-substitution therapy provided through government-approved programmes

●	Opioid-substitution therapy provided to people who use drugs through government-approved programmes
●	Opioid-substitution therapy not available to people who use drugs through government-approved programmes
●	Partial or ambiguous government support or restricted availability of opioid-substitution therapy for people who use drugs

### **Young people can access opioid-substitution therapy without parental consent**

●	Young people aged under 18 years can access opioid-substitution therapy without a legal requirement for parental consent
●	Consent of a parent or guardian is required for a young person aged under 18 years to access opioid-substitution therapy
●	It is unclear or ambiguous whether consent of a parent or guardian is required for a young person aged under 18 years to access opioid-substitution therapy

### **Needle and syringe programmes provided through government-approved programmes**

●	Needle and syringe programmes are provided to people who use drugs through government-approved programmes
●	Needle and syringe programmes are not available to people who use drugs
●	Partial or ambiguous government support to needle and syringe programmes and restricted availability of needle and syringe programmes to people who use drugs

### **Young people can access needle and syringe programmes without parental consent**

●	Law or policy allows young people aged under 18 years to access needle and syringe programmes without a legal requirement for parental consent
●	There is no legal provision allowing young people aged under 18 years to access needle and syringe programmes without a requirement for consent to be obtained from a parent or guardian
●	It is unclear or ambiguous whether consent of a parent or guardian is required for a young person aged under 18 years to access needle and syringe programmes

**Table 4.** Enabling laws and policies affecting people deprived of liberty

	Access to opioid-substitution therapy in prisons
Afghanistan	●
Australia	●
Bangladesh	●
Bhutan	●
Brunei Darussalam	●
Cambodia	●
China	●
Democratic People's Republic of Korea	●
Fiji	●
India	●
Indonesia	●
Japan	●
Kiribati	●
Lao People's Democratic Republic	●
Malaysia	●
Maldives	●
Marshall Islands	●
Micronesia (Federated States of)	●
Mongolia	●
Myanmar	●
Nauru	●
Nepal	●
New Zealand	●
Pakistan	●
Palau	●
Papua New Guinea	●
Philippines	●
Republic of Korea	●
Samoa	●
Singapore	●
Solomon Islands	●
Sri Lanka	●
Thailand	●
Timor-Leste	●
Tonga	●
Tuvalu	●
Vanuatu	●
Viet Nam	●



### Access to opioid-substitution therapy in prisons

●	Law or policy supports access to opioid-substitution therapy in prisons
●	Law or policy does not support access to opioid-substitution therapy in prisons
●	Partial or ambiguous support to opioid-substitution therapy in prisons; policy support to opioid-substitution therapy but implementation has not commenced or is very limited in scale

### Access to needle and syringe programmes in prisons

●	Law or policy supports access to needle and syringe programmes in prisons
●	Law or policy does not support access to needle and syringe programmes in prisons
●	Partial or ambiguous support for needle and syringe programmes in prisons; programmes being piloted in some prisons

### Access to condoms in prisons

●	Unambiguous policy support for condom availability in prisons, and condoms available to people deprived of liberty
●	Condoms not available in prisons; law or policy does not support condom availability in prisons
●	Partial or ambiguous support to condom availability in prisons, including countries where: <ul style="list-style-type: none"><li>▶ condom availability is restricted to certain facilities or specific circumstances such as conjugal visits;</li><li>▶ condom availability in prisons is supported in principle but is yet to be implemented</li></ul>

## **Annex 2. Legal commitments of the 2016 United Nations High-level Meeting on HIV and AIDS**

### **Political declaration on HIV and AIDS: on the Fast-Track to accelerating the fight against HIV and to ending the AIDS epidemic by 2030**

Resolution adopted by the General Assembly on 8 June 2016.

#### *Promoting laws, policies and practices to enable access to services and end HIV-related stigma and discrimination*

63 (a). Reaffirm that the full enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms for all supports the global response to the AIDS epidemic, including in the areas of prevention, treatment, care and support, and recognize that addressing stigma and discrimination against all people living with, presumed to be living with, at risk of and affected by HIV is a critical element in combating the global HIV epidemic;

63 (b). Commit to strengthening measures at the international, regional, national, and local and community levels to prevent crimes and violence against, and victimization of, people living with, at risk of and affected by HIV and foster social development and inclusiveness, integrating such measures into overall law enforcement efforts and comprehensive HIV policies and programmes as key to reaching the global AIDS Fast-Track targets and the Sustainable Development Goals, and reviewing and reforming, as needed, legislation that may create barriers or reinforce stigma and discrimination, such as age of consent laws, laws related to HIV non-disclosure, exposure and transmission, policy provisions and guidelines that restrict access to services among adolescents, travel restrictions and mandatory testing, including of pregnant women, who should still be encouraged to take the HIV test, to remove adverse effects on the successful, effective and equitable delivery of HIV prevention, treatment care and support programmes to people living with HIV;

63 (c). Commit to intensifying national efforts to create enabling legal, social and policy frameworks in each national context in order to eliminate stigma, discrimination and violence related to HIV, including by linking service providers in health-care, workplace, educational and other settings, and promoting access to HIV prevention, treatment, care and support and non-discriminatory access to education, health-care, employment and social services, providing legal protections for people living with, at risk of and affected by HIV, including in relation to inheritance rights and respect for privacy and confidentiality, and promoting and protecting all human rights and fundamental freedoms;

63 (d). Underscore the need to mitigate the impact of the epidemic on workers and their families and dependants, workplaces and economies, including by taking into account all relevant conventions of the International Labour Organization, as well as the guidance provided by the relevant International Labour Organization recommendations, including the Recommendation on HIV and AIDS and the World of Work, 2010 (No. 200), and call upon employers, trade and labour unions, employees and volunteers to take measures to eliminate stigma and discrimination, protect, promote and respect human rights and facilitate access to HIV prevention, treatment, care and support;

63 (e). Commit to national AIDS strategies that empower people living with, at risk of and affected by HIV to know their rights and to access justice and legal services to prevent and challenge violations of human rights, including strategies and programmes aimed at sensitizing law enforcement officials and members of the legislature and judiciary, training health-care workers in non-discrimination, confidentiality and informed consent, and supporting national human rights learning campaigns, as well as monitoring the impact of the legal environment on HIV prevention, treatment, care and support;

63 (f). Commit to promoting laws and policies that ensure the enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms for children, adolescents and young people, particularly those living with, at risk of and affected by HIV, so as to eliminate the stigma and discrimination that they face;

63 (g). Encourage Member States to address the vulnerabilities to HIV and the specific health-care needs experienced by migrant and mobile populations, as well as refugees and crisis-affected populations, and to take steps to reduce stigma, discrimination and violence, as well as to review policies related to restrictions of entry based on HIV status with a view to eliminating such restrictions and the return of people on the basis of their HIV status, and to support their access to HIV prevention, treatment, care and support.

### **Annex 3. Outcome statement of the Asia-Pacific Regional Expert Group Meeting on Reviewing Implementation of Commitments from the Asia-Pacific Intergovernmental Meeting on HIV AIDS Beyond 2015, 27 November 2018**

AIDS is not over in Asia and the Pacific.

The review of the Regional Framework for Action on AIDS beyond 2015 conducted at the Expert General Meeting concluded that our work is far from done. Since 2015, countries have made substantial progress in expanding access to HIV treatment and prevention, but these gains are fragile.

As we plan for the next phase of the response, key ingredients of success will reinvigorate political leadership, allocation of resources to enable the scaling-up of innovative interventions including PrEP and HIV self-testing, a human rights-based approach and partnerships with civil society.

People must continue to be at the centre of our response, including the most marginalized key populations, because it is only by placing them at the centre of the response that we will succeed in ending AIDS by 2030.

In conclusion, the Expert Group Meeting recommends the following to the ESCAP Committee on Social Development:

- ▶ In 2019, ESCAP develops a new Roadmap for Action on HIV and AIDS in Asia and the Pacific for the period 2020 to 2030.
- ▶ In 2020, ESCAP reviews progress under the existing Regional Framework and adopts the new Roadmap for HIV and AIDS in Asia and the Pacific to 2030.

## Annex 4. Expert general meeting on HIV/AIDS: civil society recommendations

Addressing legal and policy barriers to HIV responses is one of the three pillars of the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP) Regional Framework of Action on HIV and AIDS Beyond 2015 held in Bangkok on 27 November 2018. The three pillars were agreed at the 2015 Asia-Pacific Intergovernmental Meeting on HIV and AIDS: (i) access to affordable medicines, diagnostics and vaccines; (ii) legal and policy barriers; and (iii) development of evidence-informed HIV investments cases and sustainability plans. Civil society organizations attending the 2018 expert group meeting provided the following recommendations on legal and policy barriers:

- (i) Criminal penalties relating to homosexual conduct, sex work and drug use should be abolished. Law enforcement should focus on protecting key populations against violence, exploitation and discrimination. Governments should recognize and address the severe negative health and human rights impacts of criminalizing sex work, same-sex sexual activity, drug use, irregular migration and begging.
- (ii) Governments should ensure laws are enacted to protect and promote the personal security and rights of people living with HIV, key populations and vulnerable groups, including those not recognized as citizens and with sensitive social status such as migrants, refugees and stateless people, especially their access to basic services, social welfare, and employment, and to prohibit any form of discrimination. Legal redress mechanisms should be put in place and made accessible in cases of violations of personal security and any kind of discrimination.
- (iii) Police and other law enforcement agencies should partner with health authorities to support provision of health services to key populations, including through peer-based outreach. Enforcement of criminal laws relating to sexuality, drug use and sex work should not drive key populations away from health services.
- (iv) Governments should abandon the “war on drugs” approach and instead apply human rights, public health and harm reduction principles to drug control efforts.
- (v) Governments should close compulsory drug detention centres and implement voluntary, evidence-informed and rights-based health and social services for people who use drugs in the community.
- (vi) Governments should promote alternatives to conviction and punishment for drug use and drug possession offences, including diversion to treatment in the community.
- (vii) Governments should ensure that transgender people are protected under human rights and anti-discrimination provisions of the constitution and relevant laws. Gender, gender identity and gender expression should be prohibited grounds for discrimination. Definitions in laws and policies of terms such as “gender”, “gender identity”, “gender expression” and “transgender” should be inclusive of diverse genders, gender identities and expressions, and based on self-determination.
- (viii) Governments should guarantee legal recognition of gender identity based on self-determination.
- (ix) Governments should harmonize non-discriminatory national HIV policies with immigration policies to ensure that non-citizens have the right to remain and have full access to HIV services and treatment.

(x) Laws and policies should recognize the evolving capacity of children and adolescents to understand and independently consent to harm reduction, HIV and sexual health services. Governments should ensure that sexual and reproductive health services especially HIV testing, counselling, treatment and care are youth-friendly, accessible and affordable for young key populations.

(xi) Governments should reform immigration policies that discriminate based on HIV status among migrants, refugees and non-citizens to enable access to treatment and services.

(xii) A commitment to implement scaled-up PrEP programmes targeted at key populations should be given a high priority in national HIV/AIDS strategies as an essential addition to the HIV prevention package. Antiretroviral drugs (Truvada or generic equivalents) should be approved for use as PrEP within national health insurance schemes.

# References

---

- 1 Review of country progress in addressing legal and policy barriers to universal access to HIV services in Asia and the Pacific. Bangkok: United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific; 2016 (<https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/rbap-hhd-2016-review-of-country-progress.pdf>).
- 2 UNAIDS 2016–2021 strategy: on the Fast-Track to end AIDS. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2015 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/20151027\\_UNAIDS\\_PCB37\\_15\\_18\\_EN\\_rev1.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/20151027_UNAIDS_PCB37_15_18_EN_rev1.pdf)).
- 3 A/RES/70/1. Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. New York: United Nations General Assembly; 21 October 2015 ([https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/generalassembly/docs/globalcompact/A\\_RES\\_70\\_1\\_E.pdf](https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/generalassembly/docs/globalcompact/A_RES_70_1_E.pdf)).
- 4 Asia-Pacific regional expert group meeting on reviewing implementation of commitments from the Asia-Pacific Intergovernmental Meeting on HIV/AIDS Beyond 2015 Bangkok, 27 November 2018 meeting report. Bangkok: Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific; 2018 (<https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/ESCAP%20IGM%20AIDS%20HIV%202015%20Report.pdf>).
- 5 Report of the Asia-Pacific Intergovernmental Meeting on HIV and AIDS, Bangkok, 28–30 January 2015. Bangkok: Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, 2015 (<https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/EGM%20REPORT%20final.pdf>).
- 6 Risks, rights and health. New York: Global Commission on HIV and the Law; 2012 (<https://hivlawcommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/FinalReport-RisksRightsHealth-EN.pdf>).
- 7 Confronting discrimination: overcoming HIV-related stigma and discrimination in healthcare settings and beyond. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2017 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/confronting-discrimination\\_en.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/confronting-discrimination_en.pdf)).
- 8 Health, rights and drugs: harm reduction, decriminalization and zero discrimination for people who use drugs. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2019 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/JC2954\\_UNAIDS\\_drugs\\_report\\_2019\\_en.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/JC2954_UNAIDS_drugs_report_2019_en.pdf)).
- 9 Gruskin S, Ferguson L, Alfven T, Rugg D, Peersman G. Identifying structural barriers to an effective HIV response: using the National Composite Policy Index data to evaluate the human rights, legal and policy environment. *J Int AIDS Soc.* 2013;16:18 000.
- 10 Delany-Moretlwe S, Cowan FM, Busza J, Bolton-Moore C, Kelley K, Fairlie L. Providing comprehensive health services for young key populations: needs, barriers and gaps. *J Int AIDS Soc.* 2015;18(2 Suppl. 1):19 833.
- 11 Strathdee S, Beletsky L, Kerr T. HIV, drugs and the legal environment. *Int J Drug Policy.* 2015;26(01):S27–32.

- 12 Review of country progress in addressing legal and policy barriers to universal access to HIV services in Asia and the Pacific. Bangkok: United Nations Development Programme, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, and United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific; 2016 (<https://www.aidsdatahub.org/sites/default/files/publication/rbap-hhd-2016-review-of-country-progress.pdf>).
- 13 Baral S, Holland CE, Shannon K, Logie C, Semugoma P, Sithole B, et al. Enhancing benefits or increasing harms: community responses for HIV among men who have sex with men, transgender women, female sex workers, and people who inject drugs. *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr*. 2014;66(Suppl. 3):S319–28.
- 14 Davis SL, Goedel W, Emerson J, Guven BS. Punitive laws, key population size estimates and Global AIDS Response Progress Reports: an ecological study of 154 countries. *J Int AIDS Soc*. 2017;20(1):21–386.
- 15 Thirteen countries from Asia and the Pacific plan scale-up of PrEP and HIV self-testing. Geneva: Unitaaid; 2018 (<https://unitaid.org/news-blog/thirteen-countries-from-asia-and-the-pacific-plan-scale-up-of-prep-and-hiv-self-testing/#en>).
- 16 WHO implementation tool for pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) of HIV infection. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (<https://www.who.int/hiv/pub/prep/prep-implementation-tool/en/>).
- 17 Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 ([https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/208825/9789241549684\\_eng.pdf;jsessionid=B30AC532D7C29914AD4F69E1231E2B0B?sequence=1](https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/208825/9789241549684_eng.pdf;jsessionid=B30AC532D7C29914AD4F69E1231E2B0B?sequence=1)).
- 18 Laws and policies analytics. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (<http://lawsandpolicies.unaids.org/topicresult?i=33>).
- 19 International guidelines on HIV/AIDS and human rights. Geneva: Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2006 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/jc1252-internguidelines\\_en\\_0.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/jc1252-internguidelines_en_0.pdf)).
- 20 Republic of the Philippines Sixth HIV and AIDS medium term plan 2017–2022: synergizing the HIV and AIDS response. Manila: Philippines National AIDS Council; 2016.
- 21 Global aids monitoring. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2018 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/2017-Global-AIDS-Monitoring\\_en.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/2017-Global-AIDS-Monitoring_en.pdf)).
- 22 New law important boost to HIV response in the Philippines. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (<https://www.who.int/philippines/news/detail/11-01-2019-new-law-important-boost-to-hiv-response-in-the-philippines>).
- 23 Feature story: cities in Philippines pledge to lower HIV infections and improve their track record. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2018 (<https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/featurestories/2018/august/Philippines>).

- 24 UN human rights experts call for independent probe into Philippines violations. Geneva: Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights; 2019 (<https://www.ohchr.org/en/newsevents/pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24679&LangID=E>).
- 25 HIV law development. UNAIDS Myanmar Country Office newsletter. Yangon: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2017 ([https://www.3mdg.org/sites/3mdg.org/files/publication\\_docs/unaidnewsletter\\_2017.pdf](https://www.3mdg.org/sites/3mdg.org/files/publication_docs/unaidnewsletter_2017.pdf)).
- 26 Ahmed T. Treatment of HIV, AIDS: SHC orders Sindh government to establish commission. *Business Recorder*, 28 August 2019 (<https://fp.brecorder.com/2019/08/20190828512584/>).
- 27 Statement on HIV testing services: new opportunities and ongoing challenges. Geneva: World Health Organization and Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2017 ([https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2017/2017\\_WHO-UNAIDS\\_statement\\_HIV-testing-services](https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2017/2017_WHO-UNAIDS_statement_HIV-testing-services)).
- 28 A factsheet for ADF applicants undergoing HIV, hepatitis B and hepatitis C virus screening. Canberra: Australia Department of Defence; 2012 ([http://testingportal.ashm.org.au/resources/ADF\\_FactSheet.pdf](http://testingportal.ashm.org.au/resources/ADF_FactSheet.pdf)).
- 29 Physical and medical standards. AFCAT 01/2020. New Delhi: Indian Air Force; 2019 (<https://afcat.cdac.in/AFCAT/MedicalStandards.html>).
- 30 Youth and HIV: mainstreaming a three-lens approach to youth participation. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2018 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/youth-and-hiv\\_en.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/youth-and-hiv_en.pdf)).
- 31 De Lind van Wijngaarden JW, et al. "I am not promiscuous enough!": exploring the low uptake of HIV testing by gay men and other men who have sex with men in Metro Manila, Philippines. *PLoS One*. 2018;13(7):e0200256.
- 32 Singh JA, Jogee F, Chareka S. Age of consent: legal, ethical, cultural and social review—Thailand country report. Johannesburg: SRHR Africa Trust; 2018 (<https://www.satregional.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Age-of-consent-Thailand.pdf>).
- 33 Thailand AIDS response progress report. Bangkok: Thai National AIDS Committee; 2014 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/THA\\_narrative\\_report\\_2014.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/THA_narrative_report_2014.pdf)).
- 34 Young people and the law in Asia and the Pacific: a review of laws and policies affecting young people's access to sexual and reproductive health and HIV services. Bangkok: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization; 2013 (<https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000224782>).
- 35 Van Rooyen A, Water T, Rasmussen S, Diesfeld K. What makes a child a "competent" child? *N Z Med J*. 2015;128(1426):88–95.
- 36 HIV and adolescents: guidance for HIV testing and counselling and care for adolescents living with HIV—recommendations for a public health approach and considerations for policy-makers and managers. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 ([https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/94334/9789241506168\\_eng.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y](https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/94334/9789241506168_eng.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y)).

- 37 CRC/C/GC/15. General comment no. 15 (2013) on the right of the child to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health. Committee on the Rights of the Child; 7 April 2013 ([https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\\_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CRC%2fC%2fGC%2f15&Lang=en](https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CRC%2fC%2fGC%2f15&Lang=en)).
- 38 Policy brief on criminalization of HIV transmission. Geneva: United Nations Development Programme and Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2008 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/jc1601\\_policy\\_brief\\_criminalization\\_long\\_en.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/jc1601_policy_brief_criminalization_long_en.pdf)).
- 39 CEDAW/C/CAN/CO/8–9. Concluding observations on the combined eighth and ninth periodic reports of Canada. New York: United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women; 2016 (<https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3802136?ln=en>).
- 40 E/C.12/GC/22. General comment no. 22 (2016) on the right to sexual and reproductive health (article 12 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights). New York: United Nations Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights; 2016 (<http://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=4slQ6QSmlBEDzFEovLCuW1a0Szab0oXTdlmnsJZZVQfQejF41Tob4CvljeTiAP6sGFQktiae1vlbbOAekmaOwDOWsUe7N8Tlm%2BP3HJPzjHySkUoH MavD%2Fpyfcp3Ylzg>).
- 41 A/HRC/14/20. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health. New York: United Nations General Assembly; 2010 (<https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Water/Contributionsstigma/others/SPhealthII.pdf>).
- 42 Ending overly broad criminalization of HIV non-disclosure, exposure and transmission: critical scientific, medical and legal considerations. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2013 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/20130530\\_Guidance\\_Ending\\_Criminalisation\\_0.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/20130530_Guidance_Ending_Criminalisation_0.pdf)).
- 43 Barre-Sinoussi, Abdool Karim SS, Albert J, Bekker LG, Beyrer C, Cahn P, et al. Expert consensus statement on the science of HIV in the context of criminal law. *J Int AIDS Soc.* 2018;21(7):e2516.
- 44 The right to health: right to health for low-skilled labour migrants in ASEAN countries. Bangkok: United Nations Development Programme; 2015.
- 45 Health examination guidelines for entry into Malaysian higher educational institutions. Kuala Lumpur: Education Malaysia (<http://www.erti.edu.my/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/ERTI-Health-Examination-Report-Form-2017.pdf>).
- 46 HIV country progress report of the Maldives. Malé: Maldives Ministry of Health; 2016 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/MDV\\_narrative\\_report\\_2016.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/MDV_narrative_report_2016.pdf)).
- 47 Global AIDS progress report. Majuro: Republic of Marshall Islands; 2016 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/MHL\\_2017\\_countryreport.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/MHL_2017_countryreport.pdf)).

- 48 Full medical examination form for foreign workers. Singapore: Singapore Ministry of Manpower; 2018 (<https://www.mom.gov.sg/passes-and-permits/work-permit-for-foreign-worker/sector-specific-rules/medical-examination>).
- 49 Protecting health care and community services. Canberra: Department of Home Affairs; (<https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/help-support/meeting-our-requirements/health/protecting-health-care-and-community-services>).
- 50 Foreigner physical examination form. China Visa Application Center ([https://www.visaforchina.org/MEL\\_EN/upload/Attach/mrbj/275119.pdf](https://www.visaforchina.org/MEL_EN/upload/Attach/mrbj/275119.pdf)).
- 51 Application for a permit to work. Suva: Government of the Fiji Islands Immigration Department (<http://www.immigration.gov.fj/images/pdfs/permit-to-work-form.pdf>).
- 52 Regulation of the Minister of Education number 66/2009: working permit for foreign educators and administrators in formal and informal Indonesian institutions. Jakarta: Head of Legal and Organization Bureau, Ministry of National Education ([http://internationaloffice.polsri.ac.id/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Permen66-2009.pdf\\_EN.doc](http://internationaloffice.polsri.ac.id/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Permen66-2009.pdf_EN.doc)).
- 53 Visa issuance. Vienna: Embassy of the Republic of Korea in the Republic of Austria; 2015 ([http://overseas.mofa.go.kr/at-en/wpge/m\\_8370/contents.do](http://overseas.mofa.go.kr/at-en/wpge/m_8370/contents.do)).
- 54 General medical certificate. Auckland: New Zealand Immigration; 2019 (<https://www.immigration.govt.nz/documents/forms-and-guides/inz1007.pdf>).
- 55 Application for entry permit. Papua New Guinea Immigration and Citizenship Service Authority ([http://www.pngcanberra.org/visas/documents/ApplicationforEntryPermit\\_000.pdf](http://www.pngcanberra.org/visas/documents/ApplicationforEntryPermit_000.pdf)).
- 56 Medical report for person applying to live temporarily in Samoa. Apia: Government of Samoa (<https://mpmc.gov.ws/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Medical-Report-form-MPMC102.pdf>).
- 57 Immigration health unit. Colombo: Ministry of Health, Nutrition and Indigenous Medicine Sri Lanka (<http://www.health.gov.lk/IHU/>).
- 58 Tonga immigration medical form. Burlingame: Tonga Consulate General(<http://www.tongaconsul.com/forms>).
- 59 Immigration regulations 2014. Funafuti: Government of Tuvalu; 2014 ([https://www.un.int/tuvalu/sites/www.un.int/files/Tuvalu/Images/immigrationregulations2014\\_1.pdf](https://www.un.int/tuvalu/sites/www.un.int/files/Tuvalu/Images/immigrationregulations2014_1.pdf)).
- 60 Country report: Vanuatu—global aids monitoring 2018. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2018 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/VUT\\_2018\\_countryreport.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/VUT_2018_countryreport.pdf)).
- 61 The employment permit system: test of proficiency in Korean. Quezon City: JLTC Language (<http://jltc.orgfree.com/EPS-TOPIK.html>).
- 62 Government to Government Korea. Announcement of the distribution of digital graduate certificate (e-certificate) EPS-topic exam 1st in 2019. Jakarta: National Board for the Placement and Protection of Indonesian Overseas Workers; 2019 (<https://bp2mi.go.id/gtog-detail/korea/pengumuman-pembagian-sertifikat-kelulusan-digital-e-sertifikat-ujian-eps-topik-cbt-khusus-ke-1-tahun-2019>).

- 63 H-1 visa (working holiday). Yarralumla, Australia: Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Embassy of the Republic of Korea to the Commonwealth of Australia; 2019 ([http://overseas.mofa.go.kr/au-en/brd/m\\_3306/view.do?seq=676715&srchFr=&srchTo=&srchWord=&srchTp=&multi\\_itm\\_seq=0&itm\\_seq\\_1=0&itm\\_seq\\_2=0&company\\_cd=&company\\_nm=&page=2](http://overseas.mofa.go.kr/au-en/brd/m_3306/view.do?seq=676715&srchFr=&srchTo=&srchWord=&srchTp=&multi_itm_seq=0&itm_seq_1=0&itm_seq_2=0&company_cd=&company_nm=&page=2)).
- 64 Beyrer C, Sullivan PS, Sanchez J, Dowdy D, Altman D, Trapence G, et al. A call to action for comprehensive HIV services for men who have sex with men. *Lancet*. 2012;380(9839):424–38.
- 65 Beyrer C, Baral S, Collins C, Richardson E, Sullivan P, Sanchez J, et al. The global response to HIV in men who have sex with men. *Lancet*. 2016;388:198–206.
- 66 Navtej Johar v. Union of India, India. Supreme Court, 6 September 2018. Judgment of Dr Dhananjaya Y Chandrachud J, Part G.1 Section 377 and HIV prevention efforts ([https://www.refworld.org/cases,IND\\_SC,5b9639944.html](https://www.refworld.org/cases,IND_SC,5b9639944.html)).
- 67 Jain D. Impact of the decriminalization of homosexuality in Delhi: an empirical study. *Arkansas J Soc Change Publ Service*. 2013 ([https://ualr.edu/socialchange/2013/01/13/impact-of-the-decriminalization-of-homosexuality-in-delhi-an-empirical-study/#\\_ftn2](https://ualr.edu/socialchange/2013/01/13/impact-of-the-decriminalization-of-homosexuality-in-delhi-an-empirical-study/#_ftn2)).
- 68 Hossain A. Section 377, same-sex sexualities and the struggle for sexual rights in Bangladesh. *Austral J Asian Law*. 2019;20(1):1–11.
- 69 Steiner K. International outrage against Brunei: too little, too late. *Asia and the Pacific Policy Society Policy Forum*, 21 May 2019 (<https://www.policyforum.net/international-outrage-against-brunei-too-little-too-late/>).
- 70 Black A. Casting the first stone: the significance of Brunei Darussalam’s Syariah Penal Code Order for LGBT Bruneians. *Austral J Asian Law*. 2019;20(1):1–17.
- 71 Baseline assessment: Indonesia—scaling up programs to reduce human rights-related barriers to HIV and TB Services. Geneva: Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria; 2019 ([https://www.theglobalfund.org/media/8721/crg\\_humanrightsbaselineassessmentindonesia\\_report\\_en.pdf?u=637165999520000000](https://www.theglobalfund.org/media/8721/crg_humanrightsbaselineassessmentindonesia_report_en.pdf?u=637165999520000000)).
- 72 75 Indonesia: anti-LGBT crackdown fuels health crisis. Human Rights Watch, 1 July 2018 (<https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/07/01/indonesia-anti-lgbt-crackdown-fuels-health-crisis>).
- 73 Afrianty D. Aceh’s obsession with sex: why the province has its priorities wrong. *Indonesia at Melbourne, University of Melbourne*, 7 August 2018 (<https://indonesiaatmelbourne.unimelb.edu.au/acehs-obsession-with-sex-why-the-province-has-its-priorities-wrong/>).
- 74 Malaysia accused of “state-sponsored homophobia” after LGBT crackdown. *The Guardian*, 22 August 2018 (<https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/aug/22/malaysia-accused-of-state-sponsored-homophobia-after-lgbt-crackdown>).
- 75 LGBT rights in Palau. *Equaldex* (<https://www.equaldex.com/region/palau>).

- 76 Kelly-Hanku A, Willie B, Weikum D, et al. Kauntim mi tu: multi-site summary report from the key population Integrated Bio-Behavioural Survey, Papua New Guinea. Sydney: Papua New Guinea Institute of Medical Research and Kirby Institute; 2018 (<https://www.aidsdatahub.org/kauntim-mi-tu-multi-site-summary-report-key-population-integrated-bio-behavioural-survey-papua-new>).
- 77 Legal gender recognition in Malaysia: a legal and policy review in the context of human rights. Bangkok: Asia Pacific Transgender Network and SEED Malaysia; 2017 ([https://www.undp.org/content/dam/rbap/docs/Research%20&%20Publications/hiv\\_aids/Malaysia-APTN\\_Publication\\_OnlineViewing.pdf](https://www.undp.org/content/dam/rbap/docs/Research%20&%20Publications/hiv_aids/Malaysia-APTN_Publication_OnlineViewing.pdf)).
- 78 Ak Md Khairuddin Pg Harun. Bruneian civil servant fined \$1000 for cross-dressing. BT Archive, 11 March 2015 (<https://btarchive.org/news/national/2015/03/11/bruneian-civil-servant-fined-1-000-cross-dressing>).
- 79 Country profile: Indonesia. London: Human Dignity Trust (<https://www.humandignitytrust.org/country-profile/indonesia/>).
- 80 Jakarta social agency targets transgender people as social misfits. Jakarta Post, 8 March 2018 (<https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2018/03/08/jakarta-social-agency-targets-transgender-people-as-social-misfits.html>).
- 81 Indonesian police harass transgender women. New York: Human Rights Watch; 2018 (<https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/11/08/indonesian-police-harass-transgender-women>).
- 82 Indonesia: police arrests and attempts to “re-educate” transgender people must end. Amnesty International; 2018 (<https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/01/indonesia-police-arrests-and-attempts-to-re-educate-transgender-people-must-end/>).
- 83 Fact sheet: escalating violence based on sexual orientation, gender identity, and gender expression (SOGIE) in Indonesia. Quezon City: ASEAN SOGIE Caucus; 2018 (<https://aseansogiecaucus.org/images/2018/20180212-Fact-Sheet-Indonesia-Final.pdf>).
- 84 State sponsored homophobia. Geneva: International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association; 2019 ([https://ilga.org/downloads/ILGA\\_State\\_Sponsored\\_Homophobia\\_2019.pdf](https://ilga.org/downloads/ILGA_State_Sponsored_Homophobia_2019.pdf)).
- 85 Toomistu T. Between abjection and world-making: spatial dynamics in the lives of Indonesian waria. *J Ethnol Folkloristics*. 2019;13(2):90–107.
- 86 Sharia crackdown in Aceh costing transgender women their livelihoods. ABC News, 24 March 2018 (<https://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-03-24/sharia-crackdowns-in-aceh-costing-transgender-women-livelihoods/9564554>).
- 87 Politics of debilitation: Indonesian transgender under siege. Jakarta Post, 30 January 2018 (<https://www.thejakartapost.com/academia/2018/01/30/politics-of-debilitation-indonesian-transgenders-under-siege.html>).
- 88 Act against hate crime towards transgender community urges Malaysian AIDS Council. Kuala Lumpur: Malaysian AIDS Council; 2019 (<https://www.mac.org.my/v3/act-against-hate-crime-towards-transgender-community-urges-malaysian-aids-council/>).

- 89 Country profile: Myanmar. London: Human Dignity Trust (<https://www.humandignitytrust.org/country-profile/myanmar/>).
- 90 Snapshot of LGBT right in Myanmar. Myanmar Times, 1 June 2017 (<https://www.mmtimes.com/lifestyle/26228-prejudice-and-progress-a-snapshot-of-lgbt-rights-in-myanmar.html>).
- 91 All five fingers are not the same: discrimination on grounds of gender identity and sexual orientation in Sri Lanka. New York: Human Rights Watch; 2016 ([https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\\_pdf/srilanka0816web.pdf](https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/srilanka0816web.pdf)).
- 92 Dutta D, Khan S, Lorway R. Following the divine: an ethnographic study of structural violence among transgender jogappas in south India. *Cult Health Sexual.* 2019;21:1240–56.
- 93 Health Policy Project, Asia Pacific Transgender Network, and United Nations Development Programme. Blueprint for the provision of comprehensive care for trans people and trans communities. Washington, DC: Futures Group; 2015 ([https://www.asia-pacific.undp.org/content/rbap/en/home/library/democratic\\_governance/hiv\\_aids/blueprint-for-the-provision-of-comprehensive-care-for-trans-peop.html](https://www.asia-pacific.undp.org/content/rbap/en/home/library/democratic_governance/hiv_aids/blueprint-for-the-provision-of-comprehensive-care-for-trans-peop.html)).
- 94 Aristegui I, Romero M, Dorigo A, Gomez Lucas M, Zalazar V, et al. Transgender people perceptions of the impact of the gender identity law in Argentina. Presented at the 20th International AIDS Conference, Melbourne, Australia, 20–25 July 2014.
- 95 Ley de identidad de género y acceso al cuidado de la salud de las personas trans en Argentina. Buenos Aires: Fundación Huésped; 2014 (<https://www.huesped.org.ar/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/OSI-informe-FINAL.pdf>).
- 96 Confronting discrimination: overcoming HIV-related stigma and discrimination in healthcare settings and beyond. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2017 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/confronting-discrimination\\_en.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/confronting-discrimination_en.pdf)).
- 97 Change the gender on your birth certificate. Wellington: New Zealand Government; 2020 (<https://www.govt.nz/browse/passports-citizenship-and-identity/changing-your-gender/change-the-gender-on-your-birth-certificate/>).
- 98 Victorians will now be able to choose their gender on their birth certificates. SBS News, 28 August 2019 (<https://www.sbs.com.au/news/victorians-will-now-be-able-to-choose-the-gender-on-their-birth-certificates>).
- 99 Redding J. The Pakistan Transgender Persons (Protection of Rights) Act of 2018 and its Impact on the Law of Gender in Pakistan. *Austral J Asian Law.* 2019;20(1):1–11.
- 100 Trans legal mapping report 2017: recognition before the law. Geneva: International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association; 2017 ([https://ilga.org/downloads/ILGA\\_Trans\\_Legal\\_Mapping\\_Report\\_2017\\_ENG.pdf](https://ilga.org/downloads/ILGA_Trans_Legal_Mapping_Report_2017_ENG.pdf)).
- 101 Legal gender recognition in China: a legal and policy review. Beijing: United Nations Development Programme and China Women's University; 2018 ([https://www.cn.undp.org/content/china/en/home/library/democratic\\_governance/legal-gender-recognition-in-china--a-legal-and-policy-review-.html](https://www.cn.undp.org/content/china/en/home/library/democratic_governance/legal-gender-recognition-in-china--a-legal-and-policy-review-.html)).

- 102 Government makes two major changes in Transgender Bill; may introduce in Parliament next week. *Economic Times*, 18 July 2019 (<https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/government-makes-two-major-changes-in-transgender-bill-may-introduce-in-parliament-next-week/articleshow/70269765.cms?from=mdr>).
- 103 India: Parliament must revise bill on rights of transgender persons to ensure compliance with international law and Supreme Court rulings. *International Commission of Jurists*, 23 July 2019 (<https://www.icj.org/india-parliament-must-revise-bill-on-rights-of-transgender-persons-to-ensure-compliance-with-international-law-and-supreme-court-rulings/>).
- 104 Doi K, Knight K. A silver lining in Japan's Supreme Court transgender ruling. *The Diplomat*, 28 February 2019 (<https://thediplomat.com/2019/02/a-silver-lining-in-japans-supreme-court-transgender-ruling/>).
- 105 Lee W, Phillips J, Yi J. LGBTQ rights in South Korea: East Asia's "Christian" country. *Austral J Asian Law*. 2019;20(1):1–17.
- 106 Transgender law to be discussed by 2020. *Viet Nam News*, 29 November 2018 (<https://vietnamnews.vn/society/481102/transgender-law-to-be-discussed-by-2020.html>).
- 107 LGBT rights: Vietnam recognises transgender people, but there's a flaw in its law. *South China Morning Post*, 21 June 2019 (<https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/society/article/3015423/lgbt-rights-vietnam-recognises-transgender-people-theres-flaw-its>).
- 108 Decker M, Crago AL, Chu SK, Sherman SG, Seshu MS, Buthelezi K, et al. Human rights violations against sex workers: burden and effect on HIV, *Lancet*. 2015;385(9963):186–99.
- 109 Platt L, Grenfell P, Meiksin R, Elmes J, Sherman SG, Sanders T, et al. Associations between sex work laws and sex workers health: a systematic review and meta-analysis of quantitative and qualitative studies. *PLoS Med*. 2018;11;15(12):e1002680.
- 110 Argento E, Reza-Paul S, Lorway R, Jain J, Bhagya M, Fathima M, et al. Confronting structural violence in sex work: lessons from a community-led HIV prevention project in Mysore, India. *AIDS Care*. 2011;23(1):69–74.
- 111 Reeves A, Steele S, Stuckler D, McKee M, Amato-Gauci A, Semenza JC. National sex work policy and HIV prevalence among sex workers: an ecological regression analysis of 27 European countries. *Lancet HIV*. 2017;4(3):e134–40.
- 112 Shannon K, Crago A, Baral S, et al. The global response and unmet actions for HIV and sex workers. *Lancet*. 2018;392(10 148):698–710.
- 113 Footer KH, Silberzahn BE, Tormohlen KN, Sherman SG. Policing practices as a structural determinant for HIV among sex workers: a systematic review of empirical findings. *J Int Aids Soc*. 2016;19(4 Suppl. 3):20883.
- 114 Shannon K, Strathdee SA, Goldenberg SM, Duff P, Mwangi P, Rusakova M, et al. Global epidemiology of HIV among female sex workers: influence of structural determinants. *Lancet*;385(9962):55–71.

- 115 Beyrer C, Crago AL, Bekker LG, Butler J, Shannon K, Kerrigan D, et al. An action agenda for HIV and sex workers. *Lancet*. 2015;385:287–301.
- 116 Prevention and treatment of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections for sex workers in low- and middle-income countries: recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization, United Nations Population Fund, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, and Global Network of Sex Work Projects; 2012 ([https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/77745/9789241504744\\_eng.pdf?sequence=1](https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/77745/9789241504744_eng.pdf?sequence=1)).
- 117 Abel G. Different stage, different performance: the protective strategy of role play on emotional health in sex work. *Soc Sci Med*. 2011;72(7):1177–84.
- 118 Healey C. Commentary: New Zealand’s full decriminalisation means police and sex workers collaborate to try to reduce violence. *BMJ*. 2018;361.
- 119 The sex industry in New South Wales: a report to the NSW Ministry of Health. Sydney: Kirby Institute, University of New South Wales; 2012 (<https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/report/nsw-sex-industry-report-2012>).
- 120 China scraps forced labour for sex workers. Reuters, 29 December 2019 (<https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-lawmaking-prostitution/china-scraps-extra-judicial-forced-labor-for-sex-workers-idUSKBN1YW08M>).
- 121 Sex workers celebrate the passing of the bill to decriminalise sex work in the NT. Scarlet Alliance, 26 November 2019 ([http://scarletalliance.org.au/media/News\\_Item.2019-11-26.4427](http://scarletalliance.org.au/media/News_Item.2019-11-26.4427)).
- 122 Sex Industry Bill 2019: statement of compatibility with human rights. Darwin: Legislative Assembly of Northern Territory; 2019 (<https://parliament.nt.gov.au/committees/EPSC/105-2019#kd>).
- 123 Eighth national HIV strategy. Canberra: Department of Health Commonwealth of Australia; 2018 ([https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/ohp-bbvs-1/\\$File/HIV-Eight-Nat-Strategy-2018-22.pdf](https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/ohp-bbvs-1/$File/HIV-Eight-Nat-Strategy-2018-22.pdf)).
- 124 Push to reform WA sex work legislation. Western Independent, 27 November 2019 (<https://westernindependent.com.au/2019/11/27/push-to-reform-was-sex-work-legislation/>).
- 125 Bid to decriminalise sex work in South Australia defeated in Parliament. ABC News, 13 November 2019 (<https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-11-13/sa-sex-work-decriminalisation-bill-voted-down/11699904>).
- 126 Review into decriminalisation of sex work. Melbourne: Government of Victoria; 2019 (<https://www.premier.vic.gov.au/review-into-decriminalisation-of-sex-work/>).
- 127 Law and sex worker health study (LASH): an executive summary report to the Western Australian Department of Health. Perth: Curtin University; 2017 (<http://ceriph.curtin.edu.au/local/docs/reports/LASH-Study-Executive-Summary-for-WA-Police-Aug-2017.pdf>).
- 128 Rights-based sex worker empowerment guidelines: an alternative HIV/AIDS intervention approach to the 100% condom use programme. Sangli: Sampada Gramin Mahila Sanstha; 2008 ([https://www.sangram.org/resources/rights\\_based\\_sex\\_workers\\_empowerment\\_guidelines.pdf](https://www.sangram.org/resources/rights_based_sex_workers_empowerment_guidelines.pdf)).

- 129 Rao S, Sluggett C. Who stole the tarts? Sex work and human rights. Sangli: Sampada Grameen Mahila Sanstha; 2009 ([https://www.sangram.org/upload/resources/who\\_stole\\_the\\_tarts.pdf](https://www.sangram.org/upload/resources/who_stole_the_tarts.pdf)).
- 130 Meeting community needs for HIV prevention and more: intersectoral action for health in the Sonagachi red-light area of Kolkata. Kolkata: Durbar Mahila Samanwaya Committee Theory and Action for Health Research Team; 2007 ([https://www.who.int/social\\_determinants/resources/isa\\_sonagachi\\_ind.pdf](https://www.who.int/social_determinants/resources/isa_sonagachi_ind.pdf)).
- 131 Trafficking of Persons (Prevention, Protection and Rehabilitation) Bill, 2018: a summary response. Sangli: Sampada Grameen Mahila Sanstha; 2018 (<http://sangram.org/uploads/trafficking-bill-2018-docs/Note-for-MPs-Trafficking-bill-2018.pdf>).
- 132 Raided: how anti-trafficking strategies increase sex workers' vulnerability to exploitative practices. Sangli: Sampada Grameen Mahila Sanstha; 2018 (<http://sangram.org/resources/RAIDED-E-Book.pdf>).
- 133 India must bring its new anti-trafficking Bill in line with human rights law, urge UN experts. Geneva: Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights; 2018 (<https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23392&LangID=E>).
- 134 Dube D, Chakraborty A, Winterdyk J. The Anti-Trafficking Bill, 2018: does it fulfil India's commitment to the international community? *J Hum Traffick*. 2019 (doi 10.1080/23322705.2019.1673614).
- 135 Hull T. From concubines to prostitutes. a partial history of trade in sexual services in Indonesia. *Soc Sci Res Southeast Asia*. 2017;29:65–93.
- 136 Daulay P, Kanto S, Wisadirana D, Batlolona J. Resistance of red light district communities in responding Dolly closure policy in Surabaya city Indonesia. *Adv Soc Sci Res J*. 2018;5:12.
- 137 Tahun 2019, Pemerintah Targetkan Indonesia Bersih Dari Prostitus. Indonesian news portal. 17 February 2016.
- 138 RI Ministry of Social Affairs: there are still 7 lokalisasi that have not been closed. *Jagaberita News*, 19 November 2019 (<https://jagaberita.com/2019/11/19/kemensos-ri-masih-ada-7-lokalisasi-di-indonesia-yang-belum-ditutup/>).
- 139 Muthia R. "Tinder tourists": Indonesian sex workers turn to online dating apps for safety and to set their own rules. *South China Morning Post*, 2 October 2019 (<https://www.scmp.com/lifestyle/travel-leisure/article/3031096/tinder-tourists-indonesian-sex-workers-turn-online-dating>).
- 140 Kim H. Korea's new prostitution policy: overcoming challenges to effectuate the legislature's intent to protect prostitutes from abuse. *Pacific Rim Law Policy J*. 2007;16(2):493–523.
- 141 Court rules ban on prostitution constitutional. *Korea Herald*, 31 March 2016 (<http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20160331000970>).
- 142 Constitutional Court in South Korea uphold anti-sex work laws. Edinburgh: Global Network of Sex Work Projects; 2016 (<https://www.nswp.org/news/constitutional-court-south-korea-uphold-anti-sex-work-laws>).

- 143 South Korea: sex workers hit hard by government's crackdown. Al Jazeera, 19 March 2018 (<https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/south-korea-sex-workers-hit-hard-government-crackdown-180311092215650.html>).
- 144 93 booked for prostitution in three months: Daegu police. Korea Herald, 8 May 2019 (<http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20190508000667>).
- 145 Integrated biological behavioural surveillance survey and size estimation of sex workers in Fiji: HIV prevention project. Suva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS Pacific Office; 2014 ([https://www.aidsdatahub.org/sites/default/files/publication/UNAIDS\\_IBBSS\\_and\\_Size\\_Estimation\\_of\\_Sex\\_Workers\\_Fiji\\_2014.pdf](https://www.aidsdatahub.org/sites/default/files/publication/UNAIDS_IBBSS_and_Size_Estimation_of_Sex_Workers_Fiji_2014.pdf)).
- 146 Outlawed and abused: criminalizing sex work in Papua New Guinea. London: Amnesty International; 2017 (<https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa34/4030/2016/en/>).
- 147 DeBeck K, Cheng T, Montaner JS, Beyrer C, Elliott R, Sherman S, et al. HIV and the criminalisation of drug use among people who inject drugs: a systematic review. *Lancet HIV*. 2017;4:e357–74.
- 148 Degenhardt L, Mathers B, Vickerman P, Rhodes T, Latkin C, Hickman M. Prevention of HIV infection for people who inject drugs: why individual, structural, and combination approaches are needed. *Lancet*. 2010;376(9737):285–301.
- 149 Jurgens R, Jürgens R, Csete J, Amon JJ, Baral S, Beyrer C. People who use drugs, HIV and human rights. *Lancet*. 2010;376(9739).
- 150 Jardine M, Crofts N, Monaghan G, Morrow M. Harm reduction and law enforcement in Vietnam: influences on street policing. *Harm Reduct J*. 2012;9:27.
- 151 CEB/2018/2. Summary of deliberations. Second regular session of 2018, Manhasset, New York, 7 and 8 November 2018. Annex 1: UN system common position supporting the implementation of the international drug control policy through effective inter-agency collaboration. Chief Executives Board for Coordination; 2019 (<https://www.unsystem.org/CEBPublicFiles/CEB-2018-2-SoD.pdf>).
- 152 Medical cannabis, kratom bill passed by NLA. Bangkok Post, 25 December 2018 (<https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/1600566/medical-cannabis-kratom-bill-passed-by-nla>).
- 153 Lee N, Ritter A. Australia's recreational drug policies aren't working, so what are the options for reform? *The Conversation*, 2 March 2016 (<http://theconversation.com/australias-recreational-drug-policies-arent-working-so-what-are-the-options-for-reform-55493>).
- 154 Minister: Putrajaya to expedite decriminalisation of drug addiction. Malay Mail, 29 October 2019 (<https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2019/10/29/minister-putrajaya-to-expedite-decriminalisation-of-drug-addiction/1804781>).
- 155 Larney S, Peacock A, Leung J, Colledge S, Hickman M, Vickerman P, et al. Global, regional, and country-level coverage of interventions to prevent and manage HIV and hepatitis C among people who inject drugs: a systematic review. *Lancet Glob Health*. 2017;5(12):e1208–20.

- 156 UN human rights experts call for independent probe into Philippines violations. United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner; 2019 (<https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24679&LangID=E>).
- 157 Statement attributable to the UNODC spokesperson on the use of the death penalty. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2019 (<https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/press/releases/2019/June/statement-attributable-to-the-unodc-spokesperson-on-the-use-of-the-death-penalty.html>).
- 158 World report 2019. New York: Human Rights Watch; 2019 (<https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/philippines>).
- 159 U.N. Rights Council to investigate killings in Philippine drug war. New York Times, 11 July 2019 (<https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/11/world/asia/philippines-duterte-killings-un.html>).
- 160 Rights experts urge UN inquiry into “staggering” killings in Philippines. New York Times, 7 June 2019 (<https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/07/world/asia/philippines-killings-un.html>).
- 161 A/HRC/39/39. Implementation of the joint commitment to effectively addressing and countering the world drug problem with regard to human rights. Geneva: Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights; 2018 ([https://ap.ohchr.org/documents/dpage\\_e.aspx?si=A/HRC/39/39](https://ap.ohchr.org/documents/dpage_e.aspx?si=A/HRC/39/39)).
- 162 Global state of harm reduction 2018. London: Harm Reduction International; 2018 (<https://www.hri.global/files/2019/02/05/global-state-harm-reduction-2018.pdf>).
- 163 Cambodia’s war on drugs escalates. Khmer Times, 5 April 2019 (<https://www.khmertimeskh.com/594065/cambodias-war-on-drugs-escalates/>).
- 164 Cambodia arrests 15,144 drug-related suspects in 9 months. Xinhuanet, 10 October 2019 ([http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-10/10/c\\_138459176.htm](http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-10/10/c_138459176.htm)).
- 165 Saving Cambodia’s children from drug abuse. ASEAN Post, 7 September 2019 (<https://theaseanpost.com/article/saving-cambodias-children-drug-abuse>).
- 166 Killings of suspected “drug offenders” in Bangladesh must stop—UN Human Rights Chief. Geneva: Office of the High Commission on Human Rights; 2018 (<https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/06/1011501>).
- 167 Sri Lanka maintains a moratorium on death penalty until March 2020. Tamil Guardian, 9 December 2019 (<https://www.tamilguardian.com/content/sri-lanka-maintains-moratorium-death-penalty-until-march-2020>).
- 168 Sri Lanka court delays death penalty for four convicted on drug charges. National Post, 5 July 2019 (<https://nationalpost.com/pmnen/elections-pmn/sri-lanka-court-delays-death-penalty-for-four-convicted-on-drug-charges>).
- 169 Sri Lanka might execute drug traffickers caught dealing from prison. Reuters, 11 July 2019.
- 170 Sri Lanka court delays death penalty for four convicted on drug charges. Channel News Asia, 5 July 2019 (<https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/asia/sri-lanka-court-delays-death-penalty-for-four-convicted-on-drug-charges-11695168>).

- 171 E/INCB/2016/1. International Narcotics Control Board report 2016. Vienna: International Narcotics Control Board; 2016 ([https://www.incb.org/documents/Publications/AnnualReports/AR2016/English/AR2016\\_E\\_ebook.pdf](https://www.incb.org/documents/Publications/AnnualReports/AR2016/English/AR2016_E_ebook.pdf)).
- 172 Wegman MP, Altice FL, Kaur S, Rajandaran V, Osornprasop S, Wilson D, et al. Relapse to opioid use in opioid-dependent individuals released from compulsory drug detention centres compared with those from voluntary methadone treatment centres in Malaysia: a two-arm, prospective observational study. *Lancet Glob Health*. 2017;5:e198–207.
- 173 Compulsory drug detention centers “have no role” in treatment of opioid addiction, according to study. *Science Daily*, 8 December 2016 (<https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2016/12/161208090157.htm>).
- 174 Joint United Nations Programme on HI/AIDS, International Labour Organization, Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, United Nations Development Programme, United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, United Nations Population Fund, et al. Joint statement: compulsory drug detention and rehabilitation centres. Geneva: United Nations; 2012 ([https://www.who.int/hhr/JC2310\\_joint\\_statement\\_20120306final\\_en.pdf?ua=1](https://www.who.int/hhr/JC2310_joint_statement_20120306final_en.pdf?ua=1)).
- 175 Transition from compulsory centres for drug users to voluntary community-based treatment and services: discussion paper. Bangkok: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2015 ([https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/Publications/2015/hiv/Discussion\\_Paper\\_on\\_Transition\\_from\\_CCDUs\\_Edited\\_Final4\\_04Sept15.pdf](https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/Publications/2015/hiv/Discussion_Paper_on_Transition_from_CCDUs_Edited_Final4_04Sept15.pdf)).
- 176 Dolan K, Wirtz AL, Moazen B, Ndeffo-Mbah M, Galvani A, Kinner SA, et al. Global burden of HIV, viral hepatitis, and tuberculosis in prisoners and detainees. *Lancet*. 2016;388(10049):1089–102.
- 177 Garmaise D. Global Fund to end funding for HIV services in drug treatment centers in Viet Nam. *Global Fund Observer Newsletter AIDSPAN*, 6 January 2014 ([http://www.aidspace.org/gfo\\_article/global-fund-end-funding-hiv-services-drug-treatment-centres-viet-nam](http://www.aidspace.org/gfo_article/global-fund-end-funding-hiv-services-drug-treatment-centres-viet-nam)).
- 178 2nd Meeting of the AIPA Advisory Council on Dangerous Drugs, 12–15 March 2019, Chiang Mai, Thailand, Brunei Country Report ([https://www.parliament.go.th/ewtadmin/ewt/aipa2019/download/article/AIPACODD/1\\_Report.pdf](https://www.parliament.go.th/ewtadmin/ewt/aipa2019/download/article/AIPACODD/1_Report.pdf)).
- 179 Drug rehabilitation centres. Jakarta: National Bureau of Narcotics (<https://bnn.go.id/satuan-kerja/bnnp-k-balai>).
- 180 Stoicescu C. Forced rehabilitation of drug users in Indonesia not a solution. *The Conversation*, 2 July 2015 (<http://theconversation.com/forced-rehabilitation-of-drug-users-in-indonesia-not-a-solution-43184>).
- 181 Ill equipped rehab centers left staggering. *Jakarta Post*, 31 August 2016 (<http://www.thejakartapost.com/longform/2016/08/31/ill-equipped-rehab-centers-left-staggering.html>).
- 182 Putri D. Indonesia and the new war on drugs. Amsterdam: Transnational Institute; 2015 (<https://www.tni.org/en/article/indonesia-and-the-new-war-on-drugs>).

- 183 Rehabilitation process. Singapore: Singapore Prison Service (<http://www.sps.gov.sg/connect-us/rehabilitation-process>).
- 184 Changi Women's Prison: not a place you want to return to. *New AsiaOne*, 11 December 2014 (<http://news.asiaone.com/news/singapore/changi-womens-prison-not-place-you-want-return?page=0%2C1>).
- 185 New rehab centre opens for young offenders. *New Straits Times*, 26 January 2015 (<http://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/courts-crime/new-rehab-centre-opens-for-young-drug-offenders>).
- 186 Kamarulzaman A, McBrayer J. Compulsory drug detention centers in East and Southeast Asia. *Int J Drug Policy*. 2015;26(Suppl. 1):S33–7.
- 187 Lunze K, Lermet O, Andreeva V, Hariga F. Compulsory treatment of drug use in Southeast Asian countries. *Int J Drug Policy*. 2018;59:10–15.
- 188 Pardo B, Kilmer B, Huang W. Contemporary Asian drug policy: insights and opportunities for change. Santa Monica, CA: Rand Corporation; 2019 ([https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\\_reports/RR2733.html](https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR2733.html)).
- 189 The real problem in disguise: drug dependence treatment models. *Asian Network of People who use Drugs*; 2018 (<http://www.anpud.org/the-real-problem-in-disguise-drug-dependence-treatment-models/>).
- 190 DFAT country information report: Vietnam. Canberra: Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Australia; 2019 (<https://www.dfat.gov.au/sites/default/files/country-information-report-vietnam.pdf>).
- 191 China's compulsory rehab centers treat 1.44m drug addicts in 11 years. *China Daily*, 26 June 2019 (<http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201906/26/WS5d12cfaca3103dbf1432a4c2.html>).
- 192 Avasthi A, Ghosh A. Drug misuse in India: where do we stand and where to go from here? *Indian J Med Res*. 2019;149(6):689–692.
- 193 Math SB, Mohan A, Kumar NC. Opioid substitution therapy: legal challenges. *Indian J Psychiatry*. 2018;60(3):271–7.
- 194 Tandon T. IDPC briefing paper: drug policy in India. London: International Drug Policy Consortium; 2015 ([https://idhdp.com/media/400258/idpc-briefing-paper\\_drug-policy-in-india.pdf](https://idhdp.com/media/400258/idpc-briefing-paper_drug-policy-in-india.pdf)).
- 195 Singh S, Ambrosio M, Semini I, Tawil O, Saleem M, Imran M, Beyrer C. Revitalizing the HIV response in Pakistan: a systematic review and policy implications. *Int J Drug Policy*. 2014;25:26–3.
- 196 Department turns to methadone to fight opiate addiction. *Bangkok Post*, 20 February 2017 (<https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/1201381/departments-turns-to-methadone-to-fight-opiate-addiction>).
- 197 Kamarulzaman A. Harm reduction in Asia. Kuala Lumpur: University of Malaya; 2015 ([https://www.amfar.org/uploadedFiles/Around\\_the\\_World/TreatAsia/Meetings/11%20%20adeeba\\_08Oct15\\_website%20version.pdf](https://www.amfar.org/uploadedFiles/Around_the_World/TreatAsia/Meetings/11%20%20adeeba_08Oct15_website%20version.pdf)).
- 198 Opioid dependency. Singapore: National Addictions Management Service; 2015 (<http://www.medicalgrapevineasia.com/mg/2015/05/25/opioid-dependency/>).

- 199 Guo S, Winslow M, Manning V, Thane KK. Monthly take-home methadone maintenance regime for elderly opium-dependent users in Singapore. *Ann Acad Med Singapore*. 2010;39(6):429–34.
- 200 Methadone patient information. Singapore: Singapore Ministry of Health (<https://www.singhealth.com.sg/patient-care/medicine/methadone/>).
- 201 Koo F, Chen X, Chow EP, Jing J, Zheng J, Zhao J, Zhang L. Barriers and potential improvements for needle and syringe exchange programs (NSPs) in China: a qualitative study from perspectives of both health and public security sectors. *Plos One*. 2015; 10(6):e0130654.
- 202 HAARP China country program completion report. Canberra: Australia Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade; 2012 (<http://dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Documents/haarp-china-country-program-completion-report-2012.pdf>).
- 203 National policy on narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances 2012. New Delhi: Central Bureau of Narcotics (<http://www.cbn.nic.in/html/NationalPolicyEnglish.pdf>).
- 204 National strategic plan on HIV/AIDS 2017–2024. New Delhi: National AIDS Control Organisation (<http://naco.gov.in/national-strategic-plan-hivaids-and-sti-2017-24>).
- 205 Review and consultation on the policy and legal environments related to HIV services in Malaysia. Kuala Lumpur: United Nations Country Team; 2014 (<https://www.my.undp.org/content/dam/malaysia/docs/rbap-hhd-2014-policy-and-legal-envt-related-to-hiv-services-in-malaysia.pdf>).
- 206 National strategic plan on AIDS/HIV/STIs 2010–2015. Ulaanbaatar: Government of Mongolia ([https://extranet.who.int/countryplanningcycles/sites/default/files/planning\\_cycle\\_repository/mongolia/hiv\\_plan\\_mongolia.pdf](https://extranet.who.int/countryplanningcycles/sites/default/files/planning_cycle_repository/mongolia/hiv_plan_mongolia.pdf)).
- 207 National HIV strategic plan 2016–2021: Nepal HIV vision 2020—ending the AIDS epidemic as a public health threat by 2030. Kathmandu: Ministry of Health and Population; 2016 (<http://www.aidsdatahub.org/sites/default/files/publication/Nepal-National-HIVStrategic-Plan-2016-2021.pdf>).
- 208 Thailand AIDS response progress report. Bangkok: Thai National AIDS Committee; 2017 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/THA\\_2017\\_countryreport.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/THA_2017_countryreport.pdf)).
- 209 Technical Assistance Consultant's report: regional capacity development technical assistance for greater Mekong subregion capacity building for HIV/AIDS prevention. Mandaluyong: Asian Development Bank; 2015 (<https://www.adb.org/projects/documents/gms-capacity-building-hiv-aids-prevention-project-tacr>).
- 210 Viet Nam seeks to raise effectiveness of methadone therapy. *Viet Nam News*, 2 March 2019 (<https://vietnamnews.vn/society/506366/viet-nam-seeks-to-raise-effectiveness-of-methadone-therapy.html>).
- 211 Economic evaluation comparing center-based compulsory drug rehabilitation (CCT) with community-based methadone maintenance treatment (MMT) in Hai Phong city, Vietnam. Durham, NC: FHI 360; 2015.

- 212 Audit report: Global Fund grants to Viet Nam. Geneva: Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria; 2018 ([https://www.theglobalfund.org/media/7581/oig\\_gf-oig-18-014\\_report\\_en.pdf?u=637166002390000000](https://www.theglobalfund.org/media/7581/oig_gf-oig-18-014_report_en.pdf?u=637166002390000000)).
- 213 Regional expert group meeting on reviewing implementation of commitments from the Asia-Pacific Intergovernmental Meeting on HIV/AIDS Beyond 2015 Bangkok, 27 November 2018—background paper. Bangkok: Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific; 2018 (<https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/EGM%20HIV%20report%20final.pdf>).
- 214 Opioid substitution therapy in Nepal: learnings from building a national programme. Bonn: Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development ([https://health.bmz.de/ghpc/case-studies/Opioid\\_substitution\\_therapy\\_in\\_Nepal/GHPC\\_Nepal\\_FinalWEB.pdf](https://health.bmz.de/ghpc/case-studies/Opioid_substitution_therapy_in_Nepal/GHPC_Nepal_FinalWEB.pdf)).
- 215 Cannabis in Thailand: how far will the green gold rush go? DW News, 7 November 2019 (<https://www.dw.com/en/cannabis-in-thailand-how-far-will-the-green-gold-rush-go/a-51146025>).
- 216 United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, International Labour Organization, United Nations Development Programme, World Health Organization and Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS. HIV prevention, treatment and care in prisons and other closed settings: a comprehensive package of interventions. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2013 ([https://www.unodc.org/documents/hiv-aids/HIV\\_comprehensive\\_package\\_prison\\_2013\\_eBook.pdf](https://www.unodc.org/documents/hiv-aids/HIV_comprehensive_package_prison_2013_eBook.pdf)).
- 217 Govt to decriminalise drug possession for personal use. New Straits Times, 28 June 2019 (<https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-09-15/malaysias-government-looks-to-decriminalise-drug-use/11511492>).
- 218 Sander G, Shirley-Beavan S, Stone K. Global state of harm reduction in prisons. *J Correctional Health Care*. 2019;25(2):105–12.
- 219 HIV/AIDS and custodial settings in Southeast Asia. Bangkok: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2006 ([https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/Publications/DrugsAndHIV/HIV\\_AIDS\\_and\\_Custodial\\_Settings\\_in\\_SE\\_Asia.pdf](https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/Publications/DrugsAndHIV/HIV_AIDS_and_Custodial_Settings_in_SE_Asia.pdf)).
- 220 Malaysia's health 2008. Kuala Lumpur: Ministry of Health Malaysia; 2008 (<http://www.moh.gov.my/moh/images/gallery/publications/mh/Malaysia%20Health%202008-2.pdf>).
- 221 Chakrapani V. Access to harm reduction and HIV-related treatment services inside Indian prisons: experiences of formerly incarcerated injecting drug users. *Int J Prisoner Health*. 2013;9(2):82–91.
- 222 Reaching the unreached: MSACS plans ART centres in jails for prisoners with HIV. *Indian Express*, 4 December 2019 (<https://indianexpress.com/article/cities/mumbai/reaching-the-unreached-msacs-plans-art-centres-in-jails-for-prisoners-with-hiv-6149521/>).
- 223 UNAIDS key population atlas. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (<http://www.aidsinfoonline.org/kpatlas/#/home>).

- 224 Thailand National Operational Plan: accelerating ending AIDS 2015–2019. Bangkok: Thailand National AIDS Committee; 2014 (<http://www.aidsdatahub.org/thailand-national-operational-plan-accelerating-ending-aids-2015-2019-thailand-national-aids>).
- 225 UNAIDS/PCB(41)/17.23. Update on HIV in prisons and other closed settings. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS PCB; 2017 ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/20171213\\_UNAIDS\\_PCB41\\_Update-HIV-Prisons-UNODC\\_PPT.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/20171213_UNAIDS_PCB41_Update-HIV-Prisons-UNODC_PPT.pdf)).
- 226 Scott N, McBryde E, Kirwan A, Stoové M. Modelling the impact of condom distribution on the incidence and prevalence of sexually transmitted infections in an adult male prison system. 2015;10(12):e0144869.
- 227 Boshier P. Ombudsman report on an unannounced inspection of Whanganui Prison under the Crimes of Torture Act 1989. Wellington: Office of the Ombudsman; 2018 ([https://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/sites/default/files/2019-03/opcat\\_report\\_whanganui\\_-\\_final\\_-\\_online.pdf](https://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/sites/default/files/2019-03/opcat_report_whanganui_-_final_-_online.pdf)).
- 228 Bergenstrom A, Achakzai B, Furqan S, ul Haq M, Khan R, Saba M. Drug-related HIV epidemic in Pakistan: a review of current situation and response and the way forward beyond 2015. *Harm Reduct J*. 2015;12:43.
- 229 Kelly-Hanku A, Kawage T, Valley A, Mek A, Mathers B. Sex, violence and HIV on the inside: cultures of violence, denial, gender inequality and homophobia negatively influence the health outcomes of those in closed settings. *Cult Health Sexuality*. 2015;17:990–1003.
- 230 Palma DM, Parr J. Behind prison walls: HIV vulnerability of female Filipino prisoners. *Int J Prisoner Health*. 2019;15(3):232–43.
- 231 Tubeza PC. QC jail inmates given condoms to curb HIV. *Philippine Daily Inquirer*, 18 March 2017 (<https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/881700/qc-jail-inmates-given-condoms-to-curb-hiv#ixzz5tQEe9395>).
- 232 Wegman M, Altice FL, Kaur S, Rajandaran V, Osornprasop S, Wilson D, et al. Relapse to opioid use in opioid-dependent individuals released from compulsory drug detention centres compared with those from voluntary methadone treatment centres in Malaysia: a two-arm, prospective observational study. *Lancet Glob Health*. 2017;5(2):e198–207.
- 233 Prisons at Badakhshan, Balkh, Ghazni, Herat, Kandahar, Kunduz and Nangrahar: UNAIDS update on HIV in prisons and other closed settings. Paper for UNAIDS Programme Coordinating Board 12–14 December 2017, Geneva ([https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\\_asset/20171213\\_UNAIDS\\_PCB41\\_Update-HIV-Prisons-UNODC\\_PPT.pdf](https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/20171213_UNAIDS_PCB41_Update-HIV-Prisons-UNODC_PPT.pdf)).
- 234 Jhanjee S, Jain R, Sethi H. Rolling out OST in Tihar prisons, India: a scientific report. United Nations Office of Drugs and Crime Regional Office for South Asia; 2013 ([https://www.hr-dp.org/files/2016/08/04/Rolling\\_out\\_of\\_Opioid\\_Substitution\\_Treatment\\_\(OST\)\\_in\\_Tihar\\_Prisons,\\_India.pdf](https://www.hr-dp.org/files/2016/08/04/Rolling_out_of_Opioid_Substitution_Treatment_(OST)_in_Tihar_Prisons,_India.pdf)).
- 235 Viet Nam opens the first methadone maintenance therapy service unit for prisoners. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime Viet Nam Country Office; 2015 (<https://www.unodc.org/southeastasiaandpacific/en/vietnam/2015/10/prisoners/story.html>).

- 236 Mukherjee T. Factors associated with interest in receiving methadone treatment among opioid dependent prisoners in Malaysia. *Public Health Theses*. 2015;1199 (<http://elischolar.library.yale.edu/ysphtdl/1199>).
- 237 Culbert G, Pillai V, Bick J, Al-Darraj HA, Wickersham JA, Wegman MP. Confronting the HIV, tuberculosis, addiction, and incarceration syndemic in Southeast Asia: lessons learned from Malaysia. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol*. 2016;11:446–55.
- 238 Rao R, Mandal P, Gupta R, Ramshankar P, Mishra A, Ambekar A, et al. Factors affecting drug use during incarceration: a cross-sectional study of opioid-dependent persons from India. *J Subst Abuse Treat*. 2016;61:13–17.
- 239 Lazarus J, Safreed-Harmon K, Hetherington K, Bromberg DJ, Ocampo D, Graf N, et al. Health outcomes for clients of needle and syringe programs in prisons. *Epidem Rev*. 2018;40(1):96–104.
- 240 Health Service Commissioner’s review calls for prison needle and syringe program. *Canberra Times*, 15 March 2018 (<https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/6021964/health-service-commissioners-review-calls-for-prison-needle-and-syringe-program/>).
- 241 Progress on corrective services EBA. Media release. Government of Australian Capital Territory, 1 April 2015 ([https://www.cmtedd.act.gov.au/open\\_government/inform/act\\_government\\_media\\_releases/rattenbury/2015/progress-on-corrective-services-eba](https://www.cmtedd.act.gov.au/open_government/inform/act_government_media_releases/rattenbury/2015/progress-on-corrective-services-eba)).
- 242 Kamarulzaman A, Reid SE, Schwitters A, Wiessing L, El-Bassel N, Dolan K, et al. Prevention of transmission of HIV, hepatitis B virus, hepatitis C virus, and tuberculosis in prisoners. *Lancet*. 2016;88(10049):1115–26.
- 243 Ferrer-Castro V, Crespo-Leiro M, Garcia-Marcos L, Pérez-Rivas M, Alonso-Conde A, García-Fernández I, et al. Evaluation of a needle exchange program at Pereiro de Aguiar prison (Ourense, Spain): a ten year experience. *Revista Espanola de Sanidad Penitenciaria*. 2012;14:3–11.
- 244 World Health Organization, United Nations Organization on Drugs and Crime, and Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS. *Interventions to address HIV in prisons: needle and syringe programmes and decontamination strategies*. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007 (<https://www.unodc.org/documents/hiv-aids/EVIDENCE%20FOR%20ACTION%202007%20NSP.pdf>).
- 245 Needle syringe programs in WA prisons: enablers and barriers. Perth: Western Australia AIDS Council (<https://siren.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/nsp-wa-prisons.pdf>).



**UNAIDS**  
**Joint United Nations**  
**Programme on HIV/AIDS**

20 Avenue Appia  
1211 Geneva 27  
Switzerland

+41 22 791 3666

[unaids.org](http://unaids.org)

**United Nations Development Programme**  
**Bangkok Regional Hub**

3rd Floor United Nations Service Building  
Rajdamnern Nok Avenue  
Bangkok 10200, Thailand

+66 2 304-9100

[registry.th@undp.org](mailto:registry.th@undp.org)  
[www.asia-pacific.undp.org](http://www.asia-pacific.undp.org)